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NEW LEGISLATION 

ASSEMBLY BILLS: 

ASSEMBLY BILL 5 – USE OF INDEPENDENT CONTRACTORS 

This bill codifies the “ABC Standard” for determining whether a worker is an employee or an 
independent contractor that was set forth in Dynamex Operations West, Inc. v. Superior Court
(2018) 4 Cal.5th 903, and expands the application of the test to most positions in California. 
Under the ABC Standard, the worker is presumed to be an employee. To have the worker 
classified as an independent contractor, the hiring party must show all three of the following: 
(A) the worker must be free from the control and direction of the hirer in connection with the 
performance of the work, both under the contract and in the performance in fact; (B) the worker 
must perform work that is outside the usual course of the hiring entity’s business; and (C) the 
worker must customarily be engaged in an independently established trade, occupation, or 
business of the same nature as the work performed by the hiring entity. There are a number of 
industries that have carve out exceptions, including physicians, engineers, architects, lawyers, 
private investigators, and accountants. The new legislation becomes effective January 1, 2020. 

ASSEMBLY BILL 9 – INCREASES THE STATUTE OF LIMITATIONS ON FEHA 
CLAIMS 

The time period for filing a discrimination charge under the Fair Employment and Housing Act
(FEHA) is extended from one to three years from the date of violation. Once the Department of 
Fair Employment and Housing issues a right to sue, however, the plaintiff still has one year to 
file a lawsuit. Employers should be cognizant of the longer statute of limitations and maintain 
employment records accordingly, While AB9 will not revive claims that otherwise already 
lapsed under the current one-year rule, claims that were set to expire in coming months will 
likely have an extended life. Charges filed under the Unruh, Ralph, or Bane Acts will remain 
subject to a one-year filing period. The new legislation becomes effective January 1, 2020. 

ASSEMBLY BILL 25 – AMENDMENT TO THE CALIFORNIA CONSUMER PRIVACY 
ACT (CCPA) 

The CCPA (AB 20375 (2018)), which becomes effective on January 1, 2020, “grants consumers 
various rights with regard to their personal information held by businesses, including the right to 
know, access and request deletion of their data.” AB 25 clarifies that the CCPA gives rights to all 
individuals that a business collect personal information from including applicant, current and 
former employees, contractors, emergency contacts, and dependents/spouses. Accordingly, any 
personal information a business maintains that can identify these individual is subject to CCPA. 
AB25 exempts, until January 1, 2021, from all provision of the act, except the private civil action 
provision and the obligation to inform the consumer as to the categories of personal information 
to be collected. 

ASSEMBLY BILL 51 – PROHIBITION AGAINST MANDATORY ARBITRATION 
AGREEMENTS 
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AB51 prohibits employers from requiring that employees and applicants waive any right, forum, 
or procedure for a violation of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act or the Labor 
Code as a condition of employment. It also prohibits employers from threatening, retaliation, or 
discriminating against, or terminating employees or applicants because they refused to waive any 
such right, forum, or procedure. Thus, mandatory employment-based arbitration agreements are 
prohibited. AB 51 also prohibits arbitration agreements that require employees to opt out of a 
waiver “or take any affirmative action in order to preserve their rights.” The express language of 
AB51 does not invalidate any agreement governed by the Federal Arbitration Act (FAA). To the 
extent an arbitration agreement or class action or jury trial waiver is not governed by the FAA, 
an employer may only enter into such an arbitration agreement or class action or jury trial waiver 
with a California employee if that employee voluntarily and affirmatively choose to enter into 
such an agreement or waiver. The new legislation becomes effective January 1, 2020. 

ASSEMBLY BILL 547 – HARASSMENT PREVENTION TRAINING IN THE 
JANITORIAL INDUSTRY 

Existing law establishes certain protections for janitorial workers, including a requirement that 
the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement (DLSE) establish a biennial in-person sexual 
violence and harassment training requirement. The law requires the convening of a training 
advisory committee to identify qualified organizations that janitorial employers must use for in-
person training on sexual violence and harassment prevention for janitorial employees. AB547 
would require those qualified training organizations to provide specified information to the 
DLSE for inclusion on its website by January 1, 2021. 

ASSEMBLY BILL 673 – WAGE-AND-HOUR PENALTIES 

AB673 expands an employee’s right to collect penalties for an employer’s failure to timely pay 
wages. AB 673 allows aggrieved employees to recover penalties under Section 210 of the Labor 
Code at a Labor Commissioner hearing or via a Private Attorney General Act (PAGA) claim, but 
not both. It also adds a penalty for violating the state’s Equal Pay Act. The new legislation 
becomes effective January 1, 2020. 

ASSEMBLY BILL 749 – BANS “NO REHIRE” CLAUSES IN SETTLEMENT 
AGREEMENTS 

Historically, employment-related settlement and severance agreements have included “no rehire” 
provisions, designed to preclude an aggrieved employee from attempt to regain employment 
from the same employer. Signed into law by Governor Newsom on October 12, 2019, AB749 
prohibits and invalidates all provisions in such agreements that prevent workers from obtaining 
employment with the settling employer or its affiliated companies. Through a newly created 
Code of Civil Procedure Section 1002.5, it makes such provisions in agreements entered into on 
or after January 1, 2020 void as a matter of law and against public policy. 

ASSEMBLY BILL 1223 – EXPANDS PAID LEAVE FOR ORGAN DONORS 

Currently, state law mandates that private employers with 15 or more employees provide up to 
30 days of paid leave in any one-year period when an employee is an organ donor. AB1223 
amends the existing organ donation leave law set out in Labor Code Section 1510. In addition to 
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the previous paid 30-day leave, the new law adds 30 days of unpaid leave in a one-year period. 
The  

ASSEMBLY BILL 1554 – NOTICE OF DEPENDENT CARE LEAVE 

AB1554 impacts health care, dependent care, and adoption assistance flexible spending accounts 
(FSAs). The law requires employers to notify FSA participants of the deadline to submit claims 
for reimbursement before any amounts are forfeited from their FSA accounts. This bill adds 
Section 2810.7 to the Labor Code and requires employer to notify employees in two different 
ways of any deadline to withdraw funds from Flexible Spending/ Dependent Care Accounts. One 
of the two ways may be electronic. The new legislation becomes effective January 1, 2020. 

ASSEMBLY BILL 1805 – OSHA REPORTING 

This bill modifies the definition of “serious injury or illness” and “serious exposure” that trigger 
employers obligations to report the illness, injury, or exposure to CalOSHA. Pursuant to Labor 
Code Section 6409.1(b) every case involving a work-related death or a serious injury or illness 
requires an employer to “immediately” make a report to CalOSHA. Reporting such incidents 
almost always leads to site inspection by CalOSHA, which often results in citations classified as 
“Serious” by CalOSHA. Employers may be cited and subject to penalties for failure to make 
such a report. The long-standing test for serious injury or illness” has been any of the following 
(1) hospitalization for twenty four hours or more; or (2) suffering a loss of any member of the 
body; or (3) suffering any serious degree of permanent disfigurement. The new standard 
eliminates the old 24-hour minimum hospitalization requirement but clarifies that hospitalization 
must be for something “other than medical observation or diagnostic testing.” Further, the new 
standard replaces the phrase “loss of a member” with the term “amputation” and expressly 
includes loss of an eye as reportable. Finally, exclusions for auto accidents are narrowed such 
that accidents occurring in a construction zone are now reportable. The new legislation becomes 
effective January 1, 2020. 

SENATE BILL 30 – DOMESTIC PARTNERSHIP EXPANSION 

SB30 revises the “Domestic Partner” law by removing the requirement that the partnership be 
between a same-sex couple, or that the partners have to be over 62 in the case of opposite sex 
couples. The law still requires, among other things, that neither member of the couple be already 
married or in a domestic partnership, be blood related to the other, etc. This revision will affect 
rights under policies, benefits, and other employment matters that are not preempted by federal 
law. The new legislation becomes effective January 1, 2020. 

SENATE BILL 142 – EXPANSION OF LACTATION ACCOMMODATION 
REQUIREMENTS 

Lactation accommodation has been an area of Legislative attention the last couple of years. 
Current law requires employers to provide employees with a reasonable amount of break time to 
express breast milk for an infant child, unless doing so would seriously disrupt business 
operations. Employees may use their existing break for this purpose without loss of pay, and they 
may take reasonable unpaid breaks. Employers must also “make reasonable efforts” to provide 
employees with a private location – other than a toilet or bathroom – near their work area for 
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lactation purposes, unless doing so would create an undue hardship. Employers that violate these 
requirements are subject to a civil penalty of $100 per violation. SB142 amends building codes 
to require new commercial buildings, as well as those undergoing significant tenant 
improvements, to design and include “lactation spaces” for employees. SB142 sets out 
parameters for acceptable spaces: (1) shielded from view; (2) free from intrusion; (3) close to 
work area; (4) safe, clean and free from hazmat; (5) place to sit and surface for a pump; (6) 
access to electricity; and (7) sink and refrigerator or cooler near. Further, SB142 would also 
require employers to develop and implement a lactation accommodation policy including 
specific provisions relating to (1) an employee’s right to request lactation accommodation; 
(2) the process for requesting lactation accommodation; (3) the employer’s obligation to respond 
adequately; and (4) an employee’s right to file a complaint with the Labor Commissioner for any 
violation. The new legislation becomes effective January 1, 2020. 

SENATE BILL 188 – PROHIBITING DISCRIMINATION BASED ON ONE’S 
NATURAL HAIR 

Governor Newsom signed SB188, also known as the CROWN Act (Create a Respectful and Open 
Workplace for Natural Hair), on July 3, 2019. The bill notes that “hair remains a rampant source 
of racial discrimination with serious economic and health consequences, especially for Black 
individuals.” “[W]orkplace dress code and grooming policies that prohibit natural hair, including 
afros, braids, twists, and locks, have a disparate impact on Black individuals as these policies are 
more likely to deter Black applicants and burden or punish Black employees than any other 
group.” SB188 protects employees from discrimination on the basis of natural hair and hairstyles 
associated with race. SB188 expands the definition of “race” in the Fair Employment and 
Housing Act to include “traits historically associated with race, including, but not limited to, hair 
texture and protective hairstyles.” Protective hairstyles include but are not limited to hairstyles 
such as braids, locks, and twists. The new legislation becomes effective January 1, 2020. 

SENATE BILL 688 – UNPAID WAGES 

SB688 expands the enforcement ability of the Labor Commissioner. Previously, the Labor 
Commissioner could only enforce actions for violations alleging unpaid minimum wages. This 
bill amends Labor Code section 1197.1, which currently permits the Labor Commissioner to 
issue a citation where an employer has failed to pay at least the minimum wage. The law expands 
the power to issue a citation to instances where the employer has contractually promised to pay 
more than the minimum wage but has failed to pay the promised wage. The new legislation 
becomes effective January 1, 2020. 

SENATE BILL 778 – EXTENDS EMPLOYERS’ DEADLINE FOR ANTI-
HARASSMENT TRAINING 

Recall that under Section 12950.1, employers with five or more employees must provide at least 
two hours of training to supervisors and at least one hour of training to nonsupervisory 
employees within six months of hire or before January 1, 2020. This bill amends Section 12950.1 
of the California Government Code to extend the deadline to comply with the new sexual 
harassment training requirements outlined in Government Code Section 12950.1 from January 1, 
2020 to January 1, 2021. The bill further clarifies that an employer who has provided training in 
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2019 is compliant with the training requirements and is not required to provide it again until two 
years thereafter. 

PRE-EMPLOYMENT INQUIRY REGULATIONS PENDING BEFORE THE FEHC 

Pending before the Fair Employment and Housing Council are a series of regulations that will 
affect advertising and pre-employment inquiries. Clarifications and exemplars are provided 
prohibiting advertisements that deter older workers, including but not limited to use of terms 
such as “young, college student, recent college graduate, boy, girl, or other terms that imply a 
preference for employees under the age of 40.” Similarly, pre-employment inquiries may not be 
designed to directly or indirectly divulge age. Examples include “requests for age, date of birth, 
or graduation dates, excepting where age is bona fide occupational qualification.” Similarly, the 
new regulations will now make it clear that pre-employment inquiries, including but not limited 
to electronic or web-based applications, may not exclude candidates on blanket assessments of 
schedule availability without regard to the need or accommodation on the basis of religion, 
disability or medical condition. These Regulations are still pending but are expected to be 
approved in early 2020. 



- 6 - 

WAGE & HOUR 2020 

SENATE BILL 3:  2020-2023 CALIFORNIA MINIMUM WAGE PHASE-IN 

Date Employers with 25 
Employees or Less 

Employers with 26 
Employees or More 

January 1, 2020 $12.00/hour $13.00/hour 

January 1, 2021 $13.00/hour $14.00/hour 

January 1, 2022 $14.00/hour $15.00/hour 

January 1, 2023 $15.00/hour $15.00/hour 

January 1, 2024 Indexed Indexed 

California exempt salary threshold for overtime pay will rise in tandem with state minimum 
wage:  

Date Employers with 25 Employees or Less 

January 1, 2020 $4,160/mo  $49,920/yr  

January 1, 2021 $4,506.67/mo  $54,080/yr  

January 1, 2022 $4,853.33/mo  $58,240/yr  

January 1, 2023 $5,200/mo  $62,400/yr  

Date Employers with 26 Employees or More 

January 1, 2020 $4,506.67/mo  $54,080/yr  
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January 1, 2021 $4,853.33/mo  $58,240/yr  

January 1, 2022 $5,200/mo $62,400/yr  

January 1, 2023 $5,200/mo $62,400/yr 

NEW DOL OVERTIME RULES RAISE SALARY THRESHOLDS 

The FLSA requires covered employers to pay employees who work more than 40 hours a week 
overtime premium pay of at least 1.5-times their regular rate of pay.  The FLSA provides 
exemptions to this requirement for employees paid on a salary basis at or above specified 
minimum levels who meet certain requirements related to their primary job duties.  The “white 
collar” or “EAP” exemptions exempt bona fide executive, administrative, professional, outside 
sales and computer employees from overtime requirements.  FLSA sec. 13(a)(1).  To qualify for 
the EAP exemptions under the DOL’s 2004 rule, employees were required to be paid a salary of 
at least $455 per week ($23,660 annualized).  Also in 2004, the DOL enacted a new rule called 
the “highly compensated employee” (HCE) test.  The HCE test combines a high compensation 
requirement with a less stringent, more flexible version of the EAP test.  The 2004 rule set the 
total annual compensation threshold for the HCE exemption at $100,000. The DOL issued new 
rules in May 2016 increasing the weekly salary threshold from $455 to $913 ($47,476 
annualized) under the EAP test and from $100,000 to $134,000 under the HCE test.  Those rules 
were challenged in court, and the U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Texas invalidated 
them. 

On September 24, 2019, the DOL issued new rules affecting the salary cutoffs for both EAP and 
HCE employees.  The new rues impact the FLSA overtime exemptions in four principal ways: 
(1) the minimum weekly salary threshold is now set at $684 per week ($35,568 annualized) 
under the EAP test; (2) certain nondiscretionary bonuses and incentive payments may be counted 
toward up to 10% of the minimum EAP salary amount; (3) the minimum annual salary threshold 
is now set at $107,432 under the HCE test; and, (4) the DOL will update the salary threshold 
amounts every four years. The new rules take effect on January 1, 2020. 

ON-CALL EMPLOYEES REQUIRED TO TELEPHONE WORK SITE BEFORE START 
OF SHIFT ENTITLED TO REPORTING TIME PAY 

IWC Order 7-2001 (Wage Order 7) requires a non-exempt employer in the mercantile industry to 
pay an employee reporting time pay for each workday the employee “is required to report for 
work, and does report, but is not put to work or is furnished less than half said employee’s 
normal or scheduled day’s work.”  The reporting employee in that circumstance is entitled to 
payment for half the usual or scheduled day’s work, but not less than two hours nor more than 
four hours at the employee’s regular rate of pay. 

Tilly’s, a clothing retailer, used a work scheduling system for its sales employees which 
combined regular and on-call shifts.  The on-call shifts each had a designated starting time and 
quitting time.  Employees were required to contact their stores two hours before the start of their 
on-call shifts to learn whether they were needed to work the shifts.  If they were told to come in, 
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they were paid for the shifts; if not, they received no compensation for having been on 
call.  Employees were disciplined if they failed to contact their stores before on-call shifts, or if 
they contacted the stores late, or if they refused to work on-call shifts.   

Ward worked as a sales clerk in a Tilly’s store.  She filed a class action complaint against Tilly’s, 
claiming its on-call scheduling system violated Wage Order 7 because employees actually 
“reported for work” when they called in before their on-call shifts and therefore were owed 
reporting pay.  Tilly’s argued that no pay was owed to employees who called in and were told 
not to come to work because an employee could only “report for work” by physically appearing 
at her assigned store at the start of a scheduled shift.  The trial court granted summary judgment 
for Tilly’s, and Ward appealed. 

The appellate court reversed and remanded the case to the trial court for further 
proceedings.  The court held that, under Tilly’s scheduling system, the advance call-in 
requirement triggered the reporting time pay provisions of Wage Order 7.  The court concluded 
that “reporting for work” within the meaning of the wage order meant presenting oneself as 
ordered – whether it be by appearing at a job site, logging onto a computer remotely, or phoning 
in before the start of a shift.  Here, Tilly’s sales employees were directed  to present themselves 
for work by telephone contact, and such contact was sufficient to trigger the reporting time pay 
requirement.  The court noted that on-call shifts burden employees because they cannot take 
other jobs, go to school, care for dependents, or make social plans during the shifts.  The court 
opined that requiring reporting time pay for on-call shifts in this instance was consistent with 
Wage Order 7’s goals of compensating the burdened employees and encouraging the proper 
notice and scheduling of work by employers. 

Ward v. Tilly’s, Inc. (2019) 31 Cal. App. 5th 1167. 

INCENTIVE COMPENSATION PROGRAM FOR AUTOMOTIVE TECHNICIANS 
MET IWC MINIMUM WAGE REQUIREMENTS 

The California Supreme Court granted review in the Certified Tire case discussed below. 

IWC wage orders prohibit an employer from using a two-tiered system of non-compensated 
work hours and compensated work hours to produce an effective hourly rate at or above the 
applicable minimum  wage.   Take the case of an employer that pays its workers for maintaining 
utility poles in the field at an hourly wage well in excess of the minimum wage, but does not 
compensate those workers for time they spend driving to the job site or processing paper 
work.  Even though averaging the workers’ paid and unpaid time would yield an effective rate 
greater than the minimum wage rate, the employer would violate state minimum wage 
requirements because the employer must pay at least the minimum wage for each hour 
worked.  See Armenta v. Osmose, Inc. (2005) 135 Cal. App. 4th 314, 321-324.  The potential 
application of this rule (Armenta rule) was litigated in regard to a compensation program 
maintained by Certified Tire for its automotive technicians.   

The Certified technicians were responsible for diagnosing and repairing customer 
vehicles.  Under Certified’s compensation program (TCP), each technician was paid an hourly 
wage for all work performed, but the technician’s hourly rate varied from pay period to pay 
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period.  Certified agreed on a guaranteed hourly minimum rate (GHR) with each technician at 
the time of hire.  The GHR in all cases exceeded the legal minimum wage.  The TCP rewarded 
technicians for work billed to customers as a separate labor charge.  Billed labor charges 
resulting from a technician’s work were defined as “production dollars”,  and each technician 
was assigned a “tech rate” based on experience and qualifications.  Some activities the 
technicians performed did not directly generate “production dollars”: oil changes, tire rotations, 
meeting attendance, and clean-up.  Technicians were considered “on the clock” when taking 
their legally mandated rest breaks. 

The TCP formula used by Certified was: (production dollars x 95% x tech rate)/(total hours 
worked in pay period) = base production rate (BPR). Certified would pay the technicians at the 
GHR or the BPR, whichever was greater, for all hours worked in the pay period.  To illustrate: 
assume Tech A has a tech rate of 0.30 and generates $2,000 in production dollars during a 40-
hour pay period, devoting 10 hours to tasks that did not generate production dollars. Tech A’s 
BPR would be ($2,000 x 0.95 x 0.30)/40 hours = $14.25.  Tech A would thus earn a total of 
$570 ($14.25 x 40 hours) for the pay period. 

Technicians brought a class action against Certified, claiming the TCP violated IWC Wage 
Order 4-2001 (Wage Order 4) and the Armenta rule because they received no wages for rest 
periods or time spent on tasks that did not generate production dollars.  Technicians supported 
their claim by comparing the Tech A illustration above to the scenario of a hypothetical Tech B 
with an identical 0.30 tech rate: Tech B generates $2,000 of production dollars in a 30-hour 
pay period working solely on tasks generating production dollars.  Tech B’s BPR would be 
($2,000 x 0.95 x 0.30)/30 hours = $19.00.  Tech B would earn the same $570 ($19.00 x 30 
hours) as Tech A for the pay period, thereby proving that Certified failed to pay Tech A anything 
for 10 hours he worked in the pay period. 

Following a bench trial, the trial court found Technicians had not established any violation of 
Wage Order 4 and entered judgment for Certified.  Technicians appealed. 

The appellate court affirmed the judgment for Certified.  The court held that, while the TCP 
varied the hourly rates at which the technicians were compensated from pay period to pay 
period, they were in fact compensated on an hourly basis for all hours they were “on the clock” 
at rates above the minimum wage – regardless of the type of work they engaged in during those 
hours.  Certified had not violated Wage Order 4 or, specifically, the Armenta rule because it had 
not simply been averaging hourly rates to show compliance with minimum wage 
requirements.  The alternative GHR assured that technicians would be paid at a rate above the 
minimum wage rate for all hours worked. 

Certified Tire and Service Centers Wage and Hour Cases (2018) 28 Cal. App. 5th 1; review 
granted, In re Certified Tire and Service Centers Wage and Hour Cases (2019) 433 433 P.3d 1, 
242 Cal.Rptr.3d 417 (Mem).  

SCOTUS VACATES NINTH CIRCUIT RULING THAT WAGE DIFFERENTIAL 
UNDER FEDERAL EQUAL PAY ACT CANNOT BE BASED ON EMPLOYEE’S PRIOR 
SALARY 
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The United States Supreme Court vacated the decision of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeal in 
Rizo v. Yovino, a case we reported on last year.  That case held that prior salary alone or in 
combination with other non-gender factors cannot be used to justify a pay differential under the 
federal Equal Pay Act.  The reason for the Supreme Court’s action was that the author of the 
Ninth Circuit’s decision, Judge Reinhardt, died before the decision had been officially filed, 
issued and voted on by the 11-member panel of judges who decided the case.  Without Judge 
Reinhardt’s vote, his decision was formally approved by only 5 of the 10 remaining 
members.  The case was returned to the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeal for further proceedings, 
and a new decision has not yet been issued. 

Yovino v. Rizo , 139 S. Ct. 706 (2019). 

EMPLOYERS ARE NOT REQUIRED TO REIMBURSE EMPLOYEES FOR NON-
UNIFORM CLOTHING 

Generally employees must be reimbursed for necessary expenditures and losses they incur in the 
discharge of their duties pursuant to Labor Code § 2802.  Labor Code sections 6401 and 6403 
require employers to furnish and provide safety equipment to employees free of charge.  In 
Townley v. BJ’s Restaurants, Inc. (2019) 37 Cal.App.5th 179 California’s Third District Court of 
Appeal held that slip-resistant shoes were not a “necessary expenditure” for which a restaurant 
was required to reimburse employees because they fail to qualify as a uniform work clothing. 

BJ's is a California corporation that operates 63 restaurants in California. The Plaintiff worked at 
a BJ's restaurant as a server.  To avoid slip and fall accidents, BJ's adopted a safety policy that 
required all hourly restaurant employees to wear black, slip-resistant, close-toed shoes. The 
policy did not require employees to purchase a specific brand, style, or design of shoes. Nor did 
the policy prohibit employees from wearing their shoes outside of work.  During her 
employment with BJ's, Townley purchased a pair of shoes that complied with BJ's policy but 
was not reimbursed for the cost of the shoes, which was consistent with BJ's policy and practice. 

Plaintiff sued alleging two PAGA claims for Labor Code violations.  Townley claimed that 
employers are required to furnish and provide safety equipment to employees pursuant to Labor 
Code sections 6401 and 6403, and that BJ’s Restaurants’ failure to reimburse Townley for the 
cost of slip-resistant shoes constituted a violation of Labor Code section 2802.  BJ’s argued that 
it was not obligated to reimburse Townley for the cost of the slip-resistant shoes pursuant to the 
labor code because the shoes were non-uniform work clothing under California law.  

The Court held that BJ’s was not required to reimburse its employees for the cost of slip-resistant 
shoes pursuant to Labor Code section 2802 on the basis that the shoes were non-uniform work 
clothing.  In reaching this decision the Court looked to reasoning previous offered by 
California’s Division of Labor Standards Enforcement (“DLSE”), which clarified section 2802, 
noting the flexibility which allows an employer to require basic wardrobe items that are “usual 
and generally usable in the occupation, such as white shirts, dark pants, and black shoes and 
belts, all of unspecified design, without requiring the employer to furnish such items.” (Lemus v. 
Denny’s Inc. (9th Cir. 2015) 617 Fed.Appdx. 701, 703.)  The court reasoned that black, slip-
resistant shoes, , fell into this category. 
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Townley v. BJ’s Restaurants, Inc. (2019) 37 Cal.App.5th 179  

DEPARTMENT OF LABOR PROVIDES CLARITY ON OVERTIME AND BONUS 
CALCULATIONS 

In its Opinion Letter FLSA 2019-7 the Wage and Hour Division (“WHD”) of the Department of 
Labor addressed a question regarding what the Fair Labor Standards Act (“FLSA”) requires in 
the calculation of quarterly and annual nondiscretionary bonuses as part of the regular rate.  The 
question posed to the WHD was whether an employer is required to include a nondiscretionary 
bonus that is a fixed percentage of straight-time wages received over multiple workweeks in the 
calculation of the employees’ regular rate of pay at the end of each workweek—and if not, 
whether the employer may, when paying the bonus, recalculate the regular rate for each 
workweek of the bonus period by averaging the bonus earnings across the workweeks.  

The specific facts the WHD was asked to examine included a quarterly bonus and an annual 
bonus that were required by a collective bargaining agreement (“CBA”).  The quarterly bonus  
consisted of (1) 15 percent of the contractual straight-time hourly rate for each hour an employee 
earned a straight-time rate; (2) 22.5 percent (1.5 × 15 percent) of the contractual straight-time 
hourly rate for each hour the employee earned a time-and-one-half rate; and (3) 18.75 percent 
(1.25 × 15 percent) of the contractual straight-time hourly rate for each hour the employee earned 
a double-time rate.  The annual bonus was one percent of the journey straight-time hourly rate 
for 2,080 hours.  

With respect to the annual bonus the WHD concluded that an employer may wait to include the 
employee’s annual bonus in the regular rate calculation until the end of the bonus period and 
recalculate the regular rate then.  In reaching this opinion the WHD first advised that a 
nondiscretionary bonus constitutes “remuneration” that an employer must include in the regular 
rate of pay.  The WHD further advised that an employer who bases its nondiscretionary bonus on 
work performed during multiple workweeks may pay the bonus at the end of the bonus period 
and “disregard the bonus in computing the regular hourly rate until such time as the amount of 
the bonus can be ascertained.” At that time, the employer can then retrospectively recalculate the 
regular rate for each workweek in the bonus period and pay the additional overtime 
compensation due on the bonus by averaging the bonus earnings across the workweeks during 
which the employee had earned the bonus.   

With respect to the quarterly bonuses, the employer was not required to recalculate the regular 
rate for each workweek in the bonus period because the bonuses simultaneously include all 
overtime compensation due on the bonus. The WHD advised that an employer that pays a fixed 
percentage bonus that simultaneously pays overtime compensation due on the bonus—e.g., a 
bonus that is 10 percent of straight-time wages and 10 percent of overtime wages—does not need 
to recalculate the regular rate.  This is commonly referred to as a percentage of total earnings 
bonus, which is intended to be inclusive of overtime.  

CALIFORNIA SUPREME COURT LIMITS RECOVERY IN PAGA-ONLY CLAIMS 

In ZB, N.A., v. Superior Court (2019) 8 Cal.5th 175 the Plaintiff sued her former employer 
alleging failure to pay overtime and minimum wages, failure to provide meal and rest periods, 
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failure to timely pay wages, failure to provide accurate wage statements, and failure to reimburse 
business expenses.  Plaintiff’s complaint contained a single cause of action under California’s 
Private Attorneys General Act (“PAGA”) for alleged Labor Code violations.  Under PAGA an 
employee may seek civil penalties for Labor Code violations committed against her and other 
aggrieved employees by bringing –– on behalf of the state –– a representative action against her 
employer. In Iskanian v. CLS Transportation Los Angeles, LLC the California Supreme Court 
held that a court may not enforce an employee’s alleged pre-dispute waiver of the right to bring a 
PAGA claim in any forum.  

The decision to assert only one cause of action under PAGA has been a growing trend employed 
by plaintiffs  meant to avoid compelled arbitration following the U.S. Supreme Court’s 2018 
Epic Systems Corp. v. Lewis decision, which rejected challenges to class action waivers in 
employment arbitration agreements.  The complaint sought civil penalties, including unpaid 
wages and premium wages per California Labor Code section 558.  Labor Code Section 558 
provides for $50.00 and $100.00 “for each underpaid employee for each pay period for which the 
employee was underpaid in addition to an amount sufficient to recover underpaid wages.”  

The Defendant argued that the claim for unpaid wages under Section 558 should be compelled to 
arbitration, while the Plaintiff argued that the claim for unpaid wages was a part of the civil 
penalties sough under Labor Code section 558.  The Court reasoned that the civil penalties a 
plaintiff may seek under section 558 through PAGA do not include the “amount sufficient to 
recover underpaid wages.” Although section 558 authorizes the Labor Commissioner to recover 
such an amount, this amount –– understood in context –– is not a civil penalty that a private 
citizen has authority to collect through PAGA.  Because the amount for unpaid wages is not 
recoverable under the PAGA, and section 558 does not otherwise permit a private right of action, 
the Defendant could not compel arbitration, but the trial court could strike the unpaid wages 
allegations from the complaint seeking to recover unpaid wages in addition to civil penalties 
under Labor Code section 558.  

A civil penalty issued under a provision of the Labor Code authorizing Labor Commissioner to 
issue citation to employer for a fixed civil penalty “in addition to an amount sufficient to recover 
underpaid wage,” does not encompass an amount for unpaid wages, and thus the amount for 
unpaid wages does not constitute a “civil penalty” that employee may recover under PAGA.   

ZB, N.A., v. Superior Court (2019) 8 Cal.5th 175 

MCDONALD’S NOT A JOINT EMPLOYER OF ITS FRANCHISEES’ WORKERS FOR 
CALIFORNIA WAGE ORDER LIABILITY 

Plaintiffs were employees at various McDonald’s franchises. They filed suit against both the 
franchise owners and McDonald’s claiming that both were liable as joint employers for alleged 
meal and rest break and overtime violations under the California Labor Code and California’s 
wage orders. The plaintiffs argued that McDonald’s should be classified as a joint employer 
because the local franchisee was required to use McDonald’s computer systems (including a 
system for scheduling, timekeeping and determining overtime pay) to operate the local franchise. 
McDonald’s also allegedly required managers to attend trainings at “Hamburger University,” and 
required all employees to wear standard uniforms. 
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However, while McDonald’s provided software, training and official uniforms, the local 
franchisee interviewed and hired new employees, trained the employees, set employee wages and 
paid the employees from its own bank account. The franchisee also set the employees’ schedules, 
monitored time entries, and exercised hiring, firing and discipline authority over the employees. 
There was no evidence that McDonald’s performed any of these functions. 

The Ninth Circuit rejected the plaintiffs’ arguments, and held that McDonald’s was not a joint 
employer because it did not exert direct or indirect control over the plaintiffs’ hiring, firing, 
wages, hours and working conditions. The court found that McDonald’s involvement with its 
franchisee’s workers was incidental to McDonald’s efforts to maintain its “brand standards” —
similar to any franchise business. The local franchisee, conversely, exercised direct control over 
hiring, firing, wages, scheduling and all other aspects of the employee’s work, meeting the 
traditional employer-employee control test. 

McDonald’s was also not held responsible for preventing wage and hour violations by the 
franchisee, even though the franchisee used McDonald’s computer systems. The plaintiffs 
argued that McDonald’s was responsible for the wage violations under the “suffer and permit” 
theory of employment. The court found this employment theory was also not applicable to the 
franchisee’s employees because McDonald’s was not responsible for the workers’ actual 
employment. The court clarified that a franchisor providing a franchisee with improper tools for 
wage and hour calculations or giving a franchisee bad advice does not create an employer-
employee relationship with the franchisee’s workers. 

Because of this ruling, efforts by franchisors to manage their brands, ensure quality control and 
to otherwise maintain their franchise standards should not, without more, be treated as direct and 
immediate control over the franchisee’s employees in California for wage and hour claims. 

Unfortunately, this case is subject to appeal, and further clarity is still needed. Nationwide, 
varying standards for joint employer liability continue to cause confusion. Until a nationwide, 
uniform standard is adopted for all claims that may affect franchisors and franchisees (i.e., wage 
and hour claims, OSHA citations, National Labor Relations Act claims, etc.), franchisors should 
narrowly interpret this ruling and should ensure that the local franchisee is in charge of hiring, 
firing, discipline, wages, hours and scheduling. 

Salazar v. McDonald’s Corp., No. 17-15673 (9th Cir. 2019) .  

CALIFORNIA SUPREME COURT LIMITS RECOVERY IN PAGA-ONLY CLAIMS 

In Rodriquez v. Nike Retail Services, Inc., Nike required its retail employees to undergo “off the 
clock” exit inspections every time they left the store. In particular, the employees were required 
to track their wages by “punching” in and out of a time clock. Any time employees left the store 
for a break or at the end of the day, they were required to submit to inspections, which could 
vary in length depending on whether the employee needed to wait for someone to check them 
and whether the employee was carrying a bag or purse that needed to be inspected. And when 
employees left for meal periods (as opposed to a paid rest break) or at the end of the day, the 
employee was required to “punch” out on the time clock before submitting to the exemption, 
effectively denying the employee pay for the time spent undergoing the inspection.  
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Plaintiffs claimed that they were entitled to pay for this time. 

Nike argued that plaintiffs’ claims were barred by the federal de minimis doctrine, which 
precludes recovery for otherwise compensable amouints of time that are small, irregular, or 
administratively difficult to record. In so arguing, Nike pointed to a study it commissioned 
showing that the average time for an exit inspection was between 16.9 and 20.2 seconds, with the 
median inspection taking 4.7 seconds. The study also showed that 21.5% of the inspections took 
no measurable time, 92.2% took less than a minute, and 97.5% took less than two minutes. 

Plaintiffs disputed Nike’s study. More importantly, plaintiffs argued that the question of whether 
the federal de minimis doctrine applied to California Labor Code claims was being resolved in a 
separate case before the California Supreme Court, Troester v. Starbucks Corp., 421 P. 3rd 1114 
(Cal. 2018). 

The lower court ruled in favor of Nike on grounds that the amount of time spent undergoing 
these exit inspections was indeed de minimis, and accordingly, the employees were not entitled 
to compensation for that time. 

However, while the lower court’s ruling in favor of Nike was on appeal before the Ninth Circuit, 
the California Supreme Court issued its ruling in Troester that the federal de minimis doctrine 
did not apply to the California wage orders, specifically observing that California labor laws 
were generally more protective than federal labor law and that “[t]he federal rul permitting 
employers under some circumstances to require employees to work as much as 10 minutes a day 
without compensation is less protective than a rule than an employee must be paid for ‘all hours 
worked’ or ‘[a]ny work’ beyond eight hours a day.” 

The Ninth Circuit also noted that while Troester held that the federal de minimis doctrine did not 
apply to wage and hour claims in California, the decision still held open the question of whether 
a distinct California de minimis principle might every apply. Accordingly, the court remanded 
the matter back to the lower court for further proceedings on whether some principle other than 
the federal de minimis doctrine might apply. 

In light of this case, as well as last year’s Troester decision, California employers should be 
extremely cautious about applying any type of de minimis standard when paying their employees 
until courts or the legislature as provided further guidance regarding California law. 

Rodriguez v. Nike Retail Services, Inc., No. 17—16866 (9th Cir. 2019). 
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HARASSMENT, RETALIATION AND DISCRIMINATION 

EVIDENCE ESTABLISHED EMPLOYMENT RELATIONSHIP FOR PURPOSES OF 
FEHA LIABILITY BETWEEN CONTRACTING EMPLOYER AND TEMPORARY 
STAFF EMPLOYEE  

Jimenez v. U.S. Continental Marketing, Inc., 41 Cal.App.5th 189 (2019) 

U.S. Continental Marketing, Inc. (USCM), a manufacturing company, relies on temporary 
employees for much of its workforce and contracts for employees’ services with Ameritemps.  
Plaintiff Elvia Jimenez was placed with USCM at the direction of Ameritemps, where she 
worked for five years before her employment was ended.  While Jimenez was supervised by a 
USCM employee, Ameritemps paid her salary and benefits and tracked her time by using a clock 
it provided.  USCM’s handbook applied to both temporary and direct employees, and temporary 
and direct employees interchangeably trained the other.  USCM maintained the ability to 
terminate the services of its temporary employees, which it did in the same manner that it 
terminated the services of its direct employees.  In other words, the day-to-day work experience 
for temporary and direct employees at USCM was virtually identical.   

Jimenez was investigated by USCM as a result of bullying complaints made against her, and she 
was issued a warning.  During the investigation Jimenez raised allegations of harassment against 
one of her co-workers, first to USMC and then to Ameritemps.  An investigation concluded that 
the allegations could not be corroborated, and no disciplinary action was taken.  USCM later 
terminated Jimenez’s services, and shortly thereafter, so too did Ameritemps.   

Jimenez subsequently filed suit against USCM and the employee who she claimed harassed her, 
alleging various Fair Employment and Housing Act (FEHA) claims, i.e., hostile work 
environment based on sex, failure to prevent harassment, sex and gender discrimination, failure 
to prevent discrimination and retaliation, and a claim for wrongful termination in violation of 
public policy.  She originally named Ameritemps as a defendant, but later dismissed it from the 
lawsuit.  At trial, the jury returned a verdict finding that Jimenez was not an employee of USCM, 
which defeated all of Jimenez’s claims against USCM.  Jimenez filed a motion for a new trial on 
the grounds that the jury’s conclusion that USCM was not her employer was contrary to law.   

The Court of Appeal held that the evidence at trial failed to support the jury's verdict that USCM 
was not her employer for purposes of FEHA, and that a contracting employer's status as 
employer must be considered individually, and not in relation to that of the direct employer.  The 
Court explained that while FEHA requires a claimant to demonstrate, as a threshold matter, an 
employment relationship with her alleged employer, the relationship need not be direct.  Rather, 
the employment relationship must show the employer’s exercise of direction and control over the 
employee, which may be shown by, among other factors, whether the employee must obey 
instructions from the employer and whether the employer had a right to terminate the employee’s 
services at any time.   

The Court held that USCM’s characterization of the determinative issues as whether USCM had 
more control over Jimenez than Ameritemps was an erroneous.  Although USCM did not hire 
Jimenez, pay her, provide her benefits, or track her time, undisputed evidence demonstrated that 
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it nonetheless exercised considerable direction and control of the terms, conditions, and 
privileges of her employment. Further, although the parties contested how to characterize 
Jimenez' termination, the appropriate inquiry was whether USCM terminated Jimenez' services 
from USCM (which USCM did), and not whether USCM terminated Jimenez' employment with 
Ameritemps (which USCM did not do).  The Court therefore concluded that the evidence was 
insufficient to support the jury's finding that Jimenez was not USCM's employee for purposes of 
FEHA, reversed the judgment in favor of USCM as to Jimenez' FEHA claims of hostile work 
environment based on sex and retaliation, as well as her common law claim of wrongful 
termination in violation of public policy, and remanded them to the trial court for a new trial, 
with directions that the jury be instructed that USCM was Jimenez's employer.  

“COMPARATOR” EVIDENCE REGARDING SIMILARLY SITUATED CO-WORKER 
WHO RECEIVED MORE FAVORABLE TREATMENT ADMISSIBLE IN 
RETALIATION CASE  

Gupta v. Trustees of the California State University, 40 Cal.App.5th 510 (2019)  

Plaintiff Rashmi Gupta, an American woman of Indian national origin and ancestry, was hired by 
San Francisco State University (SFSU) in 2006 as a "tenure track assistant professor" in the 
School of Social Work, College of Health and Social Sciences.  In November 2009, Gupta and 
several other women of color in the School of Social Work met with the SFSU Provost and Don 
Taylor, Dean of the College of Health and Social Sciences, to discuss "faculty concerns in the 
School of Social Work" relating to "abuse of power and authority, excessive micromanagement, 
bullying, and the creation of a hostile work environment."  Less than two months later, Gupta 
received a fourth-year review that was critical of her performance in all three areas used to 
evaluate tenure, i.e., teaching effectiveness, professional achievement and growth, and 
contributions to campus and community, despite the fact that she received positive reviews the 
year prior. Shortly thereafter, Gupta sent emails to a colleague complaining that her workplace 
was hostile towards women of color and that Taylor was among those responsible.  At a March 
2010 faculty meeting, Taylor became enraged at Gupta for sending the emails and told her, "I'm 
going to get even with you."  Taylor denied Gupta's request for early tenure the following year, 
and thereafter consistently recommended against granting her tenure.  

While Gupta was denied tenure, SFSU granted tenure to another professor in the School of 
Social Work – Dr. J.H. – whose "Student Evaluation of Teaching Effectiveness" (SETE) scores 
were far lower than Gupta's and who had not met the minimum publication requirements.  Gupta, 
in contrast, had more than double the requirements for publication, in addition to the enthusiastic 
support of her students and colleagues.  In June 2014, SFSU terminated Gupta's employment, 
and Gupta thereafter sued SFSU for discrimination and retaliation.   The jury returned a verdict, 
finding that SFSU had retaliated against Gupta in denying her tenure and terminating her 
employment, and SFSU appealed.   

The Court of Appeal affirmed judgment in favor of Gupta.  SFSU argued that the trial court erred 
in allowing Gupta to prevent evidence of a “comparator professors,” i.e., Dr. J.H., without 
requiring Gupta to establish that her qualifications were “clearly superior” to that of Dr. J.H., and 
by refusing to give a special jury instruction regarding comparator evidence.  The Court 
disagreed, holding that the evidence amply supported the trial court's finding that Dr. J.H. and 
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Gupta were similarly situated in all relevant respects, and that contrary to the argument of SFSU, 
Gupta was not required Gupta to show she was "clearly superior" to Dr. J.H. before presenting 
evidence regarding Dr. J.H.  The Court noted that it is well settled that for comparator evidence 
to be admissible at trial, all that is required is for the more favorably treated comparator to be 
"similarly situated" to the plaintiff "in all relevant respects."  Since Gupta satisfied this 
requirement, the comparator evidence was properly admitted. 

TIMELINESS OF FEHA CLAIM IS CALCULATED BASED ON DATE EMPLOYEE’S 
ADMINISTRATIVE APPEAL OF DISCIPLINARY ACTION WAS FINALLY 
DISMISSED, AS OPPOSED TO INITIAL DATE OF DISCIPLINARY ACTION  

Brown v. City of Sacramento, 37 Cal.App.5th 587 (2019) 

Wendell Brown worked as a solid waste supervisor for the City of Sacramento.  In February 
2012, he was suspended for eight days based on an illegal dumping incident.  Brown appealed 
the suspension.  In October 2012, the City offered to reduce the suspension to five days in 
exchange for Brown's agreement to waive his right to post-disciplinary arbitration.  Brown's 
union determined that the offer was reasonable and withdrew from representing him, and Brown 
did not pursue the matter further.  As such, Brown’s appeal was dismissed.   

Brown subsequently sued the City for racial discrimination and retaliation in violation of the Fair 
Employment and Housing Act (FEHA), citing the discipline over the illegal dumping incident 
and other incidents involving allegedly excessive and retaliatory discipline. After a jury returned 
a verdict in Brown's favor, the City moved for judgment notwithstanding the verdict (JNOV) and 
a new trial.  The trial court granted the JNOV motion in part, finding that Brown failed to 
exhaust administrative remedies with respect to some of the acts found to be retaliatory.  The 
trial court denied the motion with respect to other acts and effectively denied the motion for a 
new trial.  The City appealed from the order partially denying the JNOV motion, arguing the 
remaining retaliation and discrimination claims were time-barred and barred for failure to 
exhaust administrative remedies.  The City also appealed from the order partially denying the 
motion for a new trial, arguing that juror misconduct deprived the City of a fair trial, and the trial 
court prejudicially erred in admitting evidence of the purportedly unexhausted and time-barred 
claims.   

The Court of Appeal affirmed the decision of the trial court.  The City’s appeal was based on the 
argument that the trial court erred in denying the JNOV motion as to Brown's claim arising from 
the February 2012 suspension because Brown did not file a complaint with the Department of 
Fair Employment and Housing (DFEH) until March 2013, and FEHA generally bars recovery for 
acts occurring more than one year before the filing of the DFEH complaint.  The Court 
disagreed, holding that the March 2013 filing of Brown's DFEH complaint was timely.  Under 
the Rules and Regulations of the City's Civil Service Board, disciplinary action is deemed final 
"when the time for appeal to the Board has run, and no appeal has been timely filed" or after the 
Board's determination of the matter at hearing. Here, the dumping suspension, although imposed 
in February 2012, did not become final until late 2012, when Brown's appeal was dismissed. 
Brown's March 2013 DFEH complaint based on that suspension was thus filed within one year, 
and was timely. 
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A PLAINTIFF WHO VISITS A BUSINESS’S WEBSITE WITH THE INTENT TO USE 
ITS SERVICES BUT ENCOUNTERS TERMS AND CONDITIONS THAT DENY FULL 
USAGE HAS STANDING TO SUE UNDER THE UNRUH CIVIL RIGHTS ACT EVEN 
IF HE DOESN’T ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH THE SERVICE PROVIDER 

White v. Square, Inc., 7 Cal.5th 1091 (2019) 

Plaintiff Robert White, a bankruptcy attorney, sued Square, Inc. in October 2015 alleging that 
Square’s seller agreement discriminated against bankruptcy attorneys in violation of the Unruh 
Civil Rights Act, Cal. Civ. Code 51 et seq.  Specifically, Square offers an Internet service that 
allows individuals and merchants to except electronic payments without themselves having to 
directly open up a merchant account.  Square does not charge its users any fees to register, but 
rather collects a percentage of every transaction as well as a flat fee for each transaction after a 
user has registered.  Square’s terms of service provide that when a user creates an account, they 
must confirm that they will not accept payments in connection with specified business or 
business activities, which included “bankruptcy attorneys or collection agencies engaged in the 
collection of debt.”  White’s lawsuit alleged that he was discriminated against because he 
intended to sign up for and use Square’s services, but when he read the user agreement, he did 
not believe that he could click the button labeled “continue” because he was intending to use the 
services for his bankruptcy practice, which use appeared to be precluded by Square. 

White sued for discrimination under the Unruh Civil Rights Act.  The Act provides: “All persons 
within the jurisdiction of the state are free and equal, and no matter what their sex, race, color, 
religion, ancestry, national origin, disability, medical condition, genetic information, marital 
status, sexual orientation, citizenship, primary language, or immigration status are entitled to the 
full and equal accommodations, advantages, facilities, privileges, or services in our business 
establishment of every kind whatsoever.”  Without passing judgment as to whether White stated 
a claim under the Unruh Civil Rights Act, the district court dismissed White’s second amended 
complaint on the ground that he lacked standing under the Act to sue square. The determinative 
factor was that White had not actually attempted to use Square’s services, and thus, in the court’s 
opinion, only had “mirror awareness“ of its discriminatory terms of service.  White appealed.  

The United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit issued a certification order to the 
California Supreme Court.  The Supreme Court held that White sufficiently alleged injury for 
Unruh Civil Rights Act standing.  When a plaintiff has visited a business’s website with intent to 
use it services and alleges that the business’s terms and conditions exclude him from full and 
equal access to its services, the plaintiff does not have to enter into an agreement with the 
business to establish standing under the Unrest Civil Rights Act. Rather, a person suffers 
discrimination under the Act when he presents himself to a business with the intent to use its  
services but encounters an exclusionary policy or practice that prevents him from doing so. The 
Court concluded that this will apply to online businesses, and that visiting a website with intent 
to use its services is, for purposes of standing, equivalent to presenting one sell for services and a 
brick-and-mortar store.   
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RACIAL DISCRIMINATION CLAIMS UNDER 42 U.S.C. SECTION 1981 MAY BE 
SUBJECTED TO COMPULSORY ARBITRATION  

Lambert v. Tesla, Inc., 923 F.3d 1246 (9th Cir. 2019)  

Plaintiff DeWitt Lambert began working in a Tesla, Inc. factory In 2015. His employment 
contract included an arbitration provision that required the parties to arbitrate disputes arising 
between them. During his employment, Lambert, who was African-American, claimed that other 
employees consistently harassed him due to his race, and that his appeals to Tesla’s human 
resources department went unanswered.  Lambert claimed that Tesla discriminated and retaliated 
against him and refused to promote him because of his race, and filed suit against Tesla in 
district court, alleging violations of 42 USC section 1981. Tesla moved to either dismiss the 
lawsuit, or compel arbitration. The district court granted the motion to compel arbitration, and 
Lambert appealed. 

The question before the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals was whether claims under section 1981 
“should be added to the ever-expanding list of statutory causes of action already subject to 
arbitration.” Noting that “[w] have become an arbitration nation,” the Court reviewed relevant 
law, which included a Supreme Court decision holding that claims brought under the Age 
Discrimination in Employment Act could be subject to compulsory arbitration, as well as Section 
118 of the Civil Rights Act of 1991, which provides that where appropriate and to the extent 
authorized by law, arbitration is encouraged to resolve disputes arising under the Act. The Court 
also considered that it previously opined that Title VII does not bar compulsory arbitration 
agreements.  Based thereon, the Ninth Circuit concluded that its previous reasoning mandated 
the conclusion that section 1981 claims, like Tile VII claims, are arbitrable, and therefore 
affirmed the district court’s order compelling arbitration. 

COMMON LAW CONTROL TEST DETERMINES WHETHER ENTITIES ARE JOINT 
EMPLOYERS FOR PURPOSES OF TITLE VII LIABILITY 

EEOC v. Global Horizons, 915 F.3d. 631 (9th Cir. 2019)  

Green Acre Farms and Valley Fruit Orchards (the “Growers”) retained Global Horizons, Inc., a 
labor contractor, to obtain temporary workers for their orchards. Global Horizons recruited 
workers from Thailand and brought them to the United States under the H-2A guest worker 
program.  Two of the Thai workers filed discrimination charges against the Growers and Global 
Horizons with the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC). After an investigation, 
the EEOC brought this action under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 alleging, among 
other things, that the Growers and Global Horizons subjected the Thai workers to poor working 
conditions, substandard living conditions, and unsafe transportation on the basis of their race and 
national origin.   

The district court entered a default judgment against Global Horizons after it became insolvent 
and discontinued its defense.  That left this case focused solely on the liability of the Growers.  
Title VII imposes liability for discrimination on “employer[s].” 42 U.S.C. § 2000e-2(a). Thus the 
threshold question was whether the Growers and Global Horizons were joint employers of the 
Thai workers for Title VII purposes.  The district court granted in part the Growers’ Fed. R. Civ. 
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P. 12(b)(6) motions to dismiss. The district court drew a distinction between orchard-related 
matters (managing, supervising, and disciplining the Thai workers at the orchards), primarily the 
responsibility of the Growers, and non-orchard-related matters (housing, feeding, transporting, 
and paying the workers), primarily the responsibility of Global Horizons. The EEOC appealed. 

The panel noted that this case was the first to determine what test to employ for determining 
whether an entity is a joint employer under Title VII.   In reversing the district court’s 
determination that the Growers could not be held liable under Title VII for non-orchard-related 
matter, 

The court of appeals reversed and remanded, holding that the EEOC had plausibly alleged the 
Growers’ liability as a joint employer for the discriminatory conduct of Global Horizons. The 
panel held that the common-law agency test (rather than the economic reality test) should be 
applied. Under the common-law test, the principle guidepost is the element of control, and the 
panel concluded that the EEOC adequately alleged that the Growers’ employment relationship 
with the Thai workers also subsumed non-orchard-related matters. The panel further directed that 
the district court should then reconsider the disparate treatment claim (and the related pattern-or 
practice claim) in light of the EEOC’s allegations regarding both orchard-related and non-
orchard-related matters. 

PLEADING THAT DISCRIMINATION WAS A FACTOR IN THE ACTION TAKEN 
(I.E. MIXED MOTIVE) IS SUFFICIENT TO ALLEGE A VIABLE RACE 
DISCRIMINATION CLAIM UNDER 42 U.S.C. § 1981 

National Association of African American-Owned Media  v. Charter Communications, 915 F.3d 
617 (9th Cir. 2019) 

Entertainment Studios Networks, Inc. (Entertainment Studios), an African American-owned 
operator of television networks, sought to secure a carriage contract from Charter 
Communications, Inc. (Charter). These efforts were unsuccessful, and Entertainment Studios, 
along with the National Association of African American-Owned Media (NAAAOM), sued, 
claiming that Charter’s refusal to enter into a carriage contract was racially motivated in 
violation of 42 U.S.C. § 1981. The district court, concluding that Plaintiffs’ complaint 
sufficiently pleaded a § 1981 claim and that the First Amendment did not bar such an action, 
denied Charter’s motion to dismiss. The court then certified that order for interlocutory appeal.  

The court of appeals affirmed, holding that a plaintiff need not plead that racial discrimination 
was the but-for cause of a defendant’s conduct, but only that racial discrimination was a factor 
(i.e. a mixed motive) in the decision not to contract such that the plaintiff was denied the same 
right as a white citizen.  

INABILITY TO OBTAIN AND USE PRIVILEGED PRIMARY SOURCE DATA SUCH 
AS TAX RETURNS NOT FATAL TO WHISTLEBLOWER PLAINTIFF’S PROOF OF 
POTENTIAL RETALIATION FOR HAVING RAISED TAX COMPLIANCE ISSUES  

Siri v. Sutter Home Winery, Inc., 31 Cal. App. 5th 598 (2019)  
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Plaintiff Says Siri was employed as a General Ledger Staff Accountant for Sutter Home Winery 
(doing business as Trinchero Family Estates, or “TFE”).  According to her complaint, her 
primary duties included filing sales and use tax returns for applicable states, including the State 
of California. Siri believed that TFE was in noncompliance with state law pertaining to use tax 
payments, and she claimed she repeatedly voiced her concerns to her direct supervisor and to 
TFE top management.  She also communicated in writing to TFE general counsel her concerns, 
and later alerted TFE management that she had consulted the California State Board of 
Equalization (‘BOE’). She told them that the BOE had confirmed that Siri was correct relative to 
her belief that TFE owed use taxes.  Siri claimed that TFE management subsequently retaliated 
against her by singling her out for special scrutiny, withdrawing duties from her, giving to 
someone else an office that had been promised to her, treating her as a pariah, and, ultimately, 
terminating her employment. Siri sued for wrongful termination in violation of public policy and 
for whistleblower retaliation in violation of Labor Code section 1102.5.  

A protracted discovery battle ensued over Siri’s ultimately unsuccessful attempts to obtain TFE’s 
tax returns, after which TFE successfully moved for summary judgment.  Its theory was that the 
tax returns were privileged, Siri could not prove her case without them, and she was not 
permitted to use them.  (“When a party cannot litigate a claim without disclosing privileged 
information, the claim must be dismissed.”  [General Dynamics v. Superior Court, 7 Cal. 4th

1164, 1190 (1994)].) 

The appellate court reversed, holding that while the tax returns themselves might strengthen her 
case, even without them Siri could prove she was retaliated against and terminated based on her 
whistleblowing activity of raising the tax-avoidance issue. 

SECTION 998 HAS NO APPLICATION TO COSTS AND ATTORNEY AND EXPERT 
WITNESS FEES IN A FEHA ACTION UNLESS THE LAWSUIT IS FOUND TO BE 
“FRIVOLOUS, UNREASONABLE, OR GROUNDLESS WHEN BROUGHT, OR THE 
PLAINTIFF CONTINUED TO LITIGATE AFTER IT CLEARLY BECAME SO. 

Huerta v. Kava Holdings, Inc. 29 Cal. App. 5th 74 (2018)   

Defendant Kava Holdings, Inc., dba Hotel Bel-Air (defendant) terminated two restaurant servers 
after they were involved in an altercation during work.  One of the fired employees, plaintiff 
Felix Huerta, sued on a variety of legal theories, most of which were dismissed before or during 
trial.  The trial court granted defendant’s motion for nonsuit as to plaintiff’s claim for retaliation 
under the Fair Employment and Housing Act (FEHA; Gov. Code, § 12900 et seq.), and allowed 
the jury to decide plaintiff’s FEHA causes of action for harassment based on a hostile work 
environment, discrimination, and failure to prevent harassment and/or discrimination.  The jury 
returned a verdict for defendant.  The trial court then found that plaintiff’s action was not 
frivolous and denied defendant’s motion for attorney fees, expert fees and costs under 
Government Code section 12965, subdivision (b) (section 12965(b)).  Based on plaintiff’s 
rejection of defendant’s pretrial Code of Civil Procedure section 998 settlement offer, however, 
the trial court awarded defendant $50,000 in costs and expert witness fees under that statute. 
Plaintiff appealed. 
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In the published portion of the opinion, the court reversed.  It noted that, effective January 1, 
2019, section 998 will have no application to costs and attorney and expert witness fees in a 
FEHA action unless the lawsuit is found to be “frivolous, unreasonable, or groundless when 
brought, or the plaintiff continued to litigate after it clearly became so.”  For litigation that 
predates the application of the amended version of section 12965(b), the court held section 998 
does not apply to nonfrivolous FEHA actions and reverse the order awarding defendant costs and 
expert witness fees pursuant to that statute.  (Arave v. Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith, 
Inc. (2018) 19 Cal.App.5th 525 (Arave).) 

THE FEDERAL AGE DISCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMENT ACT APPLIES TO 
STATE AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT EMPLOYERS REGARDLESS OF THEIR SIZE 

Mount Lemmon Fire Dist. v. Guido, 586 U.S. ___, 139 S.Ct. 22, 2018 WL 5794639 (2018)  

Faced with a budget shortfall, the Mount Lemmon Fire District laid off two firefighters, John 
Guido and Dennis Rankin, who also happened to be their oldest firefighters.  They filed suit, 
alleging that the Fire District, a political subdivision in Arizona, terminated their employment as 
firefighters in violation of the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967 (ADEA). The 
Fire District successfully moved for summary judgment, arguing that it was too small to qualify 
as an “employer” under the ADEA, which provides: “The term ‘employer’ means a person 
engaged in an industry affecting commerce who has twenty or more employees . . . . The term 
also means (1) any agent of such a person, and (2) a State or political subdivision of a State . . . .” 
29 U. S. C. §630(b).  On appeal, the Ninth Circuit reversed and remanded, holding that the “also 
means” clause added a new category of employers without restrictions of size.  The U.S. 
Supreme Court took up the petition for review and affirmed. 

Initially, both Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the ADEA applied solely to private 
sector employers, but both were amended (in 1972 and 1974, respectively) to cover state and 
local governments. The Title VII amendment (to the definition of “persons” engaged in an 
industry affecting commerce) subjected states and their subdivisions to liability only if they 
employ a threshold number of workers, currently 15. By contrast, the 1974 ADEA amendment 
added state and local governments directly to the definition of “employer,” and without a size 
limitation. The Court acknowledged that reading the ADEA’s definitional provision to apply to 
States and political subdivisions regardless of size may give the ADEA a broader reach than 
Title VII, but found that this disparity is a consequence of the different language Congress chose 
to employ. The Court wrote that the better comparator for the ADEA is the FLSA, which also 
ranks States and political subdivisions as employers regardless of the number of employees they 
have. The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission has, for 30 years, interpreted the ADEA 
to cover political subdivisions regardless of size, and a majority of the States impose age 
discrimination proscriptions on political subdivisions with no numerical threshold.  For all these 
reasons, the court of appeals’ decision was affirmed. 

FAIR EMPLOYMENT AND HOUSING ACT DOES NOT PRECLUDE PUBLIC 
EMPLOYER FROM TREATING RETIREES AS A GROUP DIFFERENTLY, WITH 
REGARD TO MEDICAL BENEFITS, THAN EMPLOYEES AS A GROUP 

Harris v. County of Orange, 902 F.3d 1061 (9th Cir. 2018)  
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This is the latest decision in a series of cases between the County of Orange and its retirees.  The 
County restructured two retiree benefits: the Retiree Premium Subsidy (which combined active 
and retired employees into a single unified pool for purposes of calculating medical insurance 
premiums); and the so-called “Grant Benefit” (providing retired employees with a monthly grant 
to defray the cost of health care premiums). The retirees contended that the County’s decision in 
2006 to eliminate the Retiree Premium Subsidy and to reduce the Grant Benefit increased their 
health care costs significantly. Their class action suit alleged (1) the reduction in the Grant 
Benefit breached the County’s implied contractual obligations and deprived them of vested 
rights; and (2) that the elimination of the Retiree Premium Subsidy violated California’s Fair 
Employment and Housing Act (“FEHA”) prohibitions against age discrimination.  The trial court 
granted defendants’ motion to dismiss, and the retirees appealed. 

First, the Ninth Circuit held that the retirees’ second amended complaint set forth sufficient 
allegations regarding the continuation of the Grant Benefit during the employees’ lifetime to 
survive a motion to dismiss. The panel noted that the retirees alleged the existence of annual 
memorandum of understanding between the union and the County, establishing a right to the 
Grant Benefit; and the retirees’ specific allegations plausibly supported the conclusion that the 
County impliedly promised a lifetime benefit, which could not be eliminated or reduced. The 
panel thus reversed the district court’s order as to the retirees’ contract claims regarding the 
Grant Benefit.  

As to the FEHA claim, the panel noted that California law did not fault the County for offering 
different benefits to retirees and to active employees at the outset, absent a FEHA violation. 
Given the novel nature of this theory, the court looked to federal cases interpreting employment 
discrimination and civil rights for guidance. The panel held that the federal Age Discrimination 
in Employment Act applied to retirees. The panel further held that changes in retirees’ health 
benefits were covered by FEHA, despite the fact that they were not active employees. The 
County’s elimination of the subsidy did not discriminate among retirees based on age, nor did the 
subsidy elimination distinguish among active employees based on age, or against active 
employees who are old enough to retire but had not. The panel concluded that the County, under 
the ADEA, and so, under California’s FEHA age discrimination provisions, may treat retirees as 
a group differently, with regard to medical benefits, than employees as a group, taking into 
account that the cost of providing medical benefits to the retiree group was higher because the 
retirees were on average older. Thus the court affirmed dismissal of the FEHA claim. 

TITLE VII CLAIMS OF RETALIATION AND HOSTILE WORK ENVIRONMENT 
ARE SUBJECT TO THE “RELIGIOUS ORGANIZATION EXEMPTION” IN THE 
SAME WAY THAT HIRING AND FIRING DECISIONS ARE EXEMPT 

Garcia v. Salvation Army, __ F.3d __, 2019 WL 1233216 (9th Cir. 2019)  

Founded in London in 1865, the Salvation Army describes itself as “an evangelical part of the 
universal Christian church,” whose professed mission is “to preach the gospel of Jesus Christ and 
to meet human needs in His name without discrimination.” It operates in the U.S. through 
501(c)(3) nonprofit corporations.  Ann Garcia’s relationship with the Salvation Army dated to 
1999, when she began attending religious services at the Estrella Mountain Corps in Avondale, 
Arizona. In 2002, the Corps hired her to work as an assistant to the pastor, a position she held 
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until July 2010, when Arlene and Dionisio Torres became the new pastors. No longer in need of 
an assistant, Arlene Torres reassigned Garcia to the position of social services coordinator in 
January 2011. In that role, Garcia aided clients under the supervision of Arlene Torres. In late 
2011, Garcia and her husband “left the Church” and stopped attending the Salvation Army’s 
religious services, but Garcia continued her work as social services coordinator. Afterward, her 
relationship with Torres began to deteriorate.  

Tensions reached new heights in July 2013, when a client filed a lengthy complaint letter against 
Garcia, claiming that she “refused to provide help to [the client’s] family.” Garcia filed an 
internal grievance of her own against Torres regarding the handling of the complaint, claiming 
that she “fe[lt] discriminated against and excluded and isolated” at work ever since leaving the 
church. She filed charges with the EEOC and Arizona state authorities for religious 
discrimination and retaliation. Following a lengthy period of medical leave, the Salvation Army 
fired Garcia after she failed to report to work despite being cleared by her doctor. Garcia then 
filed a second complaint with the EEOC and state authorities alleging that the Salvation Army 
failed to accommodate her disability.  

After right-to-sue letters issued, Garcia brought suit alleging claims under Title VII of the Civil 
Rights Act of 1964 (Title VII) and the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). In sum, Garcia 
alleged that the Salvation Army subjected her to a hostile work environment because she stopped 
attending religious services and retaliated against her for filing an internal grievance complaining 
of religion-based mistreatment. The resulting stress allegedly precipitated health problems that 
the Salvation Army failed to accommodate.   The district court granted summary judgment to the 
Salvation Army, holding that Title VII’s religious organization exemption (ROE) protects the 
Salvation Army from suit (even though it had originally failed to timely assert the defense.)  
Garcia appealed. 

The Ninth Circuit affirmed.  The party seeking benefit of the ROE bears the burden of proving 
that it is “..a religious corporation, association, educational institution, or society with respect to 
the employment of individuals of a particular religion to perform work connected with the 
carrying on by such corporation, association, educational institution, or society of its activities.”  
It does not suffice that an institution be “merely ‘affiliated’ with a religious organization.”  
EEOC v. Townley Eng’g & Mfg. Co., 859 F.2d 610, 617 (9th Cir. 1988).  Rather, an institution 
must show that its “purpose and character are primarily religious” based upon “[a]ll significant 
religious and secular characteristics.”   The court held that the Salvation Army met its burden.  It 
holds regular religious services. It offers social services to customers regardless of their religion 
“to reach new populations and spread the gospel.”  The Ninth Circuit held that such exemption 
applies to retaliation and hostile work environment claims under Title VII, as well as to claims 
regarding its hiring and firing decisions.   

PLAINTIFF’S RESIGNATION DEEMED A CONSTRUCTIVE DISCHARGE, AND HER 
DISCRIMINATION AND HARASSMENT CLAIMS ALLOWED TO PROCEED TO 
TRIAL AGAINST THE EMPLOYER BASED UPON SUPERVISOR’S CONDUCT 

Ortiz v. Dameron Hospital Association, et al. (2019) 37 Cal.App.5th 568 
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Plaintiff Nancy Ortiz sued her former employer, Dameron Hospital Association, and her former 
supervisor, Doreen Alvarez, for discrimination and harassment based upon her national origin 
(Filipinio) and age (over 40).  The trial court granted the employer and supervisor’s motions for 
summary judgment on the grounds that Ortiz could not make a prima facie showing of 
discrimination because she cannot show that she suffered an adverse employment action, and 
could not make a prima facie showing of harassment because she cannot show that any of the 
complained of conduct was based on her national origin or age. 

Ortiz appealed and the Court of Appeals reversed, finding that there are triable issues of material 
fact as to her discrimination and retaliation causes of action. 

As to discrimination, the Court held that despite Ortiz’s resignation, Ortiz presented evidence 
that Alvarez intentionally created or knowingly permitted working conditions that were so 
intolerable or aggravated at the time of Ortiz’s resignation that Ortiz was effectively forced to 
resign.  Ortiz was not required to show that the Hospital knew of Alvarez’s conduct in order to 
establish constructive termination.  Furthermore, the Court found that Alvarez acted with a 
discriminatory motive, and that there was a connection between Ortiz’s national origin/age and 
Alvarez’s actions.  The evidence showed that Alvarez focused her repeated criticisms on the unit 
coordinators’ accents and supposed poor English language skills, and the Court held that 
discrimination on the basis of an employee’s foreign accent is a sufficient basis for finding 
national origin discrimination.  The evidence also showed that Alvarez made several comments 
about age, including that she “was tired of attending meetings where Filipinos and minority 
works over 40 were present,” and that the Filipino unit coordinators were “too old and had been 
there too long.”  Because Alvarez is a supervisory employee, it was sufficient for Ortiz to show 
that Alvarez held a discriminatory motive for the cause of action to proceed against the Hospital.   

As to harassment, the Court found that Ortiz present sufficient evidence of harassment, including 
but not limited to Alvarez’s constant criticism of the unit coordinators’ accents and assumption 
that they could not speak English and did not know what they were doing.  Ortiz also presented 
evidence that Alvarez transferred her to a unit where she had little or no experience and provided 
her with no training knowing that she would fail, falsely accused her of sleeping on the job, and 
told her she would likely be fired.  Although the evidence of the transfer and accusation alone do 
not establish a connection to race or age, Alvarez’s statements to others about Ortiz provided 
circumstantial evidence upon which to infer that Alvarez acted based upon Ortiz’s national 
origin and/or age.  [See also similarly decided case of Ortiz’s co-worker, Shirley Galvan: Galvan 
v. Dameron Hospital Association, et al. (2019) 37 Cal.App.5th 540.) 

EMPLOYER’S LONG DELAY BEFORE ASSERTING DEFENSE OF EMPLOYEE’S 
FAILURE TO PROPERLY FILE EEOC CLAIM BEFORE FILING SUIT RESULTED 
IN WAIVER OF DEFENSE; EEOC PRE-LITIGATION FILING IS NOT A 
“JURISDICTIONAL” REQUIREMENT 

Fort Bend County, Texas v. Lois M. Davis (2019) 139 S.Ct. 1843 

Lois M. Davis, a former employee of Fort Bend County in Texas, filed an EEOC charge in early 
2011 against the County, alleging sexual harassment and retaliation for reporting said 
harassment.  While her EEOC charge was pending, Davis was told to report to work on a 
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Sunday.  Davis informed her supervisor (whom she believed was retaliating against her for her 
sexual harassment complaint) that she had a commitment at church that Sunday, and she offered 
to arrange for another employee to replace her at work.  Her supervisor responded that if Davis 
did not show up for the Sunday work, she would be subject to termination.  Davis went to 
church, not work, that Sunday, after which she was terminated.   

Attempting to add a new claim to her pending EEOC charge, Davis handwrote “religion” and she 
checked the boxes for “discharge” and “reasonable accommodation” on the EEOC’s intake 
questionnaire (a document separate from her formal EEOC charge).  She did not make any 
changes to her formal EEOC charge.   

In January 2012, Davis filed a lawsuit against the County in the United States District Court for 
the Southern District of Texas alleging retaliation for reporting sexual harassment and religious 
discrimination in violation of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964.  The County filed a 
motion for summary judgment, which the District Court granted in 2013.  Davis appealed, and 
the Court of Appeals in 2014 affirmed summary judgment as to Davis’ retaliation claim, but 
reversed as to her religious discrimination claim.  Davis appealed to the United States Supreme 
Court, which was denied. 

When the case returned to the District Court on Davis’ claim of religious discrimination, the 
County moved to dismiss the complaint, alleging for the first time that the District Court lacked 
jurisdiction to adjudicate Davis’ religious discrimination claim because she had not stated such a 
claim in her EEOC charge.  The District Court granted the motion to dismiss, finding that the 
charge-filing requirement was “jurisdictional,” which made it un-waivable.  Davis appealed and 
the Court of Appeals reversed the District Court’s ruling, finding that the charge-filing 
requirement was not jurisdictional, but rather a prerequisite to filing suit, and the County 
forfeited the defense because it was not raised until after “an entire round of appeals all the way 
to the Supreme Court.”  

The United States Supreme Court granted the County’s petition for certiorari to resolve a conflict 
among the Courts of Appeals over whether Title VII’s charge-filing requirement is jurisdictional.  
The Court noted that there is a distinction between jurisdictional requirements and non-
jurisdictional claim processing rules.  Jurisdictional requirements are those that establish the 
classes of cases a court may hear (subject matter jurisdiction) and the persons over whom the 
court may exercise authority (personal jurisdiction).  These jurisdictional requirements can be 
raised at any point in the litigation.   

By contrast, non-jurisdictional claim processing rules “seek to promote the orderly progress of 
the litigation by requiring that the parties take certain procedural steps at certain specified times.”  
This claim processing rules may be “mandatory” in the sense that a court must enforce the rule if 
a party properly raises it.  But an objection based on a mandatory claim-processing rule may be 
forfeited “if the party asserting the rule waits too long to raise it.   

The Court determined that Title VII’s charge-filing requirement is a non-jurisdictional claim 
processing rule.  While it is mandatory, it can be waived if a party does not timely raise it as a 
defense.  Based thereon, the Court unanimously affirmed the Court of Appeals, holding that the 
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County’s objection based upon Title VII’s claim filing requirements was waived as it was not 
timely made.   

A PLAINTIFF FAILED TO ESTABLISH A CAUSAL CONNECTION FOR HER 
RETALIATION CLAIM WHEN 22 MONTHS ELAPSED BETWEEN THE 
PROTECTED ACTIVITY AND ADVERSE EMPLOYMENT ACTION; GOVERNMENT 
CLAIMS ARE REQUIRED FOR LABOR CODE SECTION 1102.5 CLAIMS AGAINST 
PUBLIC ENTITIES 

Le Mere v. Los Angeles Unified School District (2019) 35 Cal.App.5th 237 

Le Mere is a former teacher employed by the Los Angeles Unified School District.  In 2007, she 
filed a lawsuit against the District and two individuals for discrimination, retaliation, and civil 
rights violations.  Then in 2015, she sued the District again, as well as six of its employees, 
alleging a pattern of harassment, discrimination, and retaliation against her because she engaged 
in protected activities.  The District filed a demurrer to her operative complaint, which the court 
sustained without leave to amend. The Court of Appeal affirmed.   

There are two issues relevant to this analysis, the first of which concerns her claim for retaliation 
under the California Fair Employment and Housing Act (“FEHA”).  Le Mere’s complaint 
alleged that in 2007, she filed a civil action against the District and two individuals, after which 
she “endured a pattern of continued harassment, intimidation, discrimination, hostility, and 
retaliation.”  However, the only facts alleged in her complaint occurred in 2006 (before her civil 
action was filed) and did not resume until 2009, at least 22 months after her civil action was 
filed.  The District argued that Le Mere failed to allege that any of the defendants held any 
retaliatory animus toward Le Mere or even knew of her 2007 lawsuit. The District also argued 
that even if retaliatory animus were present there were no allegations showing a causal 
connection between the animus, the protected activity, and the retaliatory conduct.  The Court 
agreed with the District, finding that while close temporal proximity between a plaintiff’s 
protected activity and the alleged retaliatory conduct against the plaintiff has been found 
sufficient to support a prima facie case of causation, nearly two years passed between the 2007 
lawsuit and the first alleged instances of retaliation in 2009.  This was insufficient to support an 
inference of causation.    

Second, the Court determined that Le Mere failed to timely file a Government Claim prior to 
filing her lawsuit, which therefore bars her claim for violation of Labor Code section 1102.5  
Pursuant to the Government Claims Act, a plaintiff must timely file a claim for money or 
damages with the public entity not later than six months after the cause of action has accrued.  (A 
claim for whistleblower retaliation under Labor Code section 1102.5 is a claim for money or 
damages.)  Here, Le Mere waited one full year after she filed the original complaint to file a 
government claim with the District.  Accordingly, she is barred from alleging violation of Labor 
Code section 1102.5.   
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DISABILITY/FAMILY MEDICAL LEAVE 

A MISTAKEN APPLICATION OF A VALID EMPLOYER POLICY MAY RESULT IN 
DISABILITY DISCRIMINATION LIABILITY UNDER FEHA 

The court of appeal found in this case, that the employer was not entitled to summary 
adjudication of the plaintiff’s claim for disability discrimination. The court found that there was 
direct evidence of disability discrimination because the employer, through a temporary benefits 
staffer, had terminated the employee because the staff person working on the matter, mistakenly 
believed that the plaintiff was totally disabled (and therefore had been granted Long Term 
Disability benefits)  and unable to work with or without accommodation.  The plaintiff tried to 
correct the misunderstandings (that he was disabled and that he was receiving LTD benefits) 
without success and sues. 

The court of appeal concluded that a reasonable trier of fact could find that the employee had 
sufficiently communicated to his employer that he believed the way he was treated (i.e. ignored 
and not accommodated for his alleged disability) was discriminatory and that the employer could 
not state a legitimate nondiscriminatory reason for the plaintiff's termination. Likewise, the 
causes of action for failure to prevent discrimination and for wrongful termination in violation of 
public policy also survived summary adjudication for the same reasons as the claims for 
discrimination and retaliation. Glynn v. Superior Ct. 2019 WL 5955999 (11/13/19)  

NINTH CIRCUIT COURT OF APPEALS FOUND THAT UNDER THE ADA AN 
EMPLOYEE MUST BE ABLE TO PROVE A CAUSAL RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN 
THE ALLEGED DISABILITY (OBESITY) AND THE ACTION TAKEN BY THE 
EMPLOYER 

In its decision, the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals did not address the issue of whether under the 
ADA an employee who is morbidly obese is “disabled” for purposes of the ADA if the obesity is 
not caused by an underlying medical condition.  The plaintiff employee was very overweight and 
had taken time off for joint pain caused by his weight but had returned to work, still obese and 
with no medical restrictions.  A supervisor noticed that the employee seemed to have difficulty 
walking and checked on his assignments in the company’s computer system and determined that 
his assignments had taken longer than they should have – and when confronted, the employee 
admitted that he had not completed all the work he had reported. He was then terminated for 
falsifying these records. The employee then sued, complaining that his obesity was a disability 
protected by the ADA and therefore his termination was illegal discrimination. The trial court 
found that the employee could not prove that his obesity was caused by an underlying medical 
condition and therefore the court dismissed the case.  

The Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals affirmed  the trial court’s decision but without determining if 
the employee’s obesity was a disability under the ADA. Instead, the court found that even if the 
employee was disabled, he could not establish ADA disability discrimination because he could 
not prove a causal relationship between his obesity and his termination.  Because the employee 
admitted he marked assignments as completed when he had not done the work, and because he 
had been severely overweight throughout his employment, there was a basis to conclude that the 
company terminated him for any reason other than falsifying records.  
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In Shell v. Burlington Northern Santa Fe Railway Company  (7th Cir. 2019)  941 F.3d 331 the 
Seventh Circuit Court of Appeals found that an obese job applicant could not prove a case of 
ADA discrimination based on the potential employer’s concerns over possible future health 
conditions related to the applicant’s obesity (based on his BMI) because the employer finds the 
applicant to be presently healthy with only a potential to become disabled.  

However, it should be noted that under California law both decisions might have a different 
outcome because obesity may be a disability if there is a physiological cause or if the employer 
regards the obesity as a disability. Valtierra v. Medtronic Inc. (9th Cir. 2019) 934 F.3d 1089. 

EMPLOYER NOT OBLIGATED TO PROVIDE REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION 
OR ENGAGE IN THE INTERACTIVE PROCESS ONCE EMPLOYEE IS RELEASED 
TO FULL DUTY  

Ann Garcia worked as a social services coordinator for the Salvation Army, an evangelical 
ministry.  While she was employed, Garcia decided to “leave the church” and stopped attending 
religious services.  She continued, however, to work for the Salvation Army.  At that point, her 
relationship with her supervisor began to deteriorate. Tensions increased when a client filed a 
lengthy complaint letter against Garcia, claiming she inappropriately refused to provide help.  
Garcia then commenced a lengthy leave of absence, after which she failed to report to work 
despite being cleared by her doctor.  At that point, Garcia requested as an accommodation a copy 
of the customer complaint filed against her.  The Salvation Army declined the request and 
demanded medical evidence supporting Garcia’s disability and proposed accommodation.  The 
Salvation Army terminated her employment after asking for, and not receiving, any medical 
substantiation for Garcia’s continued absence.   

Garcia sued under the ADA for denial of reasonable accommodation and failure to engage in the 
interactive process.  The Ninth Circuit upheld the trial court’s grant of summary judgment. The 
court found that the Salvation Army provided extended leave – the only accommodation 
requested by Garcia – during the time she was unable to work.  Once she was found capable of 
returning to full duty, the Salvation Army was not obligated to provide an accommodation or 
engage in an interactive process.  On that basis, the Ninth Circuit upheld summary judgment for 
the Salvation Army.  (Note that Garcia also alleged separate claims under Title VII for hostile 
work environment because she stopped attending religious services and retaliated against her for 
complaining of religion-based mistreatment.  These Title VII claims were concluded in favor of 
the Salvation Army on the basis of the religious organization exemption).  Garcia v. Salvation 
Army (9th Cir. 2019) 918 F.3d 997 

EMPLOYEE CAN HAVE A “DISABILITY” AND REQUIRE ACCOMMODATION 
EVEN WITHOUT A MEDICAL DIAGNOSIS 

Christopher Ross worked for the County of Riverside as a deputy district attorney.  In 2013, Ross 
discovered that he might have a serious neurological condition.  He told his supervisor he might 
be “seriously ill with a neurogenerative disease.”  Thereafter, in 2013 and 2014, the employee 
requested several accommodations, including working on a limited number of cases and being 
transferred to a different unit.  The employer placed him on paid leave pending the outcome of a 
fitness-for-duty examination. The employer also requested medication documentation to engage 
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in a good faith interactive process about possible workplace accommodations. When the 
employee declined to provide this information, the employer ordered him to return to work.  The 
employee refused, claiming that he had been constructively terminated.  He then sued the 
employer asserting various disability-related claims, including discrimination, failure to 
accommodate, and failure to engage in the interactive process. 

The trial court granted the employer’s motion for summary judgment on the basis that the 
employee was not physically disabled within the meaning of FEHA. The appellate court, 
however, reversed, ruling that the employee provided sufficient evidence to show that the 
employer was aware of his potentially disabling condition. For example, the employee told his 
supervisors about his symptoms and that he was being tested at an out-of-state clinic, he missed 
work periodically to travel to testing, and the employer placed him on a paid leave of absence 
pending a fitness for duty examination.   

Note that the employee also alleged a violation of Labor Code section 1102.5, retaliation for 
engaging in a protected activity. While he was employed, the employee voiced his opinion that 
the district attorney’s office was violating a criminal defendant’s due process rights by pursuing 
a malicious prosecution case against him.  On several occasions, the employee recommended 
dismissing the case because he did not believe there was probable cause. The appellate court also 
reversed summary judgment on this theory, finding that the employee’s reasonable belief that he 
was disclosing unlawful activity was sufficient.  Ross v. County of Riverside (2019) 36 
Cal.App.5th 580.   

DOL OPINION LETTERS ADDRESS AND CONFIRM EMPLOYER’S OBLIGATION 
TO DESIGNATE FMLA LEAVE 

On March 14, 2019, the Department of Labor issued an opinion letter addressing an employer’s 
obligation to designate leave as FMLA leave.  Specifically, the opinion letter addressed the 
question of whether an employer may delay designating paid leave as leave under the Family 
Medical Leave Act (“FMLA”).  DOL concluded that once a FMLA-eligible employee 
communicates a need to take leave for a FMLA-qualifying reason, neither the employee nor the 
employer may decline FMLA protection for that leave.  This means that an employee cannot 
request permission to use sick leave without designating it as FMLA, if it arises out of a FMLA-
qualifying condition.  In other words, once an employer determines the employee’s reason for 
leave is FMLA-qualifying, the leave is FMLA protected, must be designated as FMLA, and 
necessarily counts toward the employee’s FMLA leave entitlement. The opinion letter explained 
an employer “may not delay designating leave as FMLA-qualifying, even if the employee would 
prefer that the employer delay the designation.”  This provides clarification to the previous 
holding in Escriba v. Foster Farms (9th Cir. 214) 743 F.3d 1236, where the Ninth Circuit held 
that an employee may affirmatively decline to request FMLA leave, even if the underlying 
reason for seeking the leave would have invoked FMLA protection. Notably, in Escriba, the 
employee did not affirmatively request FMLA leave and did not provide sufficient information 
to indicate that the purpose of the leave was FMLA-qualifying. The new opinion letter clarifies 
that once an employer determines that leave is FMLA-qualifying, the employer must designate it 
as such.  U.S. Dept. of Labor, Opinion Letter, March 14, 2019.   
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On September 10, 2019, DOL issued another opinion letter, which addressed the question of 
whether an employer may delay designating paid leave as FMLA leave if the delay complies 
with a collective bargaining agreement and the employee prefers that the designation be delayed.  
Again, DOL confirmed that “once an eligible employee communicates a need to take leave for 
an FMLA-qualifying reason, neither the employee nor the employer may decline fMLA 
protection for that leave.”  U.S. Dept. of Labor, Opinion Letter, Sept. 10, 2019. 
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PUBLIC AGENCY 

RETIREMENT/PENSION BENEFITS  

CALIFORNIA SUPREME COURT RULES IN CALFIRE CASE, THE FIRST OF SIX 
VESTED PENSION RIGHTS CASES 

The California Rule, in essence, states that: “A public employee’s pension constitutes an element 
of compensation, and a vested contractual right to pension benefits accrues upon acceptance of 
employment. Such a pension right may not be destroyed, once vested, without impairing a 
contractual obligation of the employing public entity.” (Betts v. Board of Administration (1978) 
21 Cal.3d 859.)  In CalFIRE Local 2881 v. CalPERS (March 4, 2019) 6 Cal.5th 965, what many 
might characterize as a significant disappointment, there was no “knockout” of the California 
Rule.  In fact, the Court, decided that it could resolve the matter without specifically addressing 
the California Rule.  Nonetheless, the Court ruled in favor of the California Legislature and 
CalPERS in holding that employees’ right to purchase nonqualified service credit, or “airtime,” 
was not a right protected by the contract clause of the California Constitution and, therefore, 
could be altered or eliminated at the discretion of the Legislature.  

Unfortunately, for the many “friend of the court” arguments, or amici, urging the Court to 
modify or abandon the California Rule, the Court made clear that the March 4, 2019 ruling was 
not intended to alter or affect the continued application of the California Rule.  Apparently, the 
future of the rule is left for another day, another round, or another case.  Despite these unresolved 
issues, several points can still be gleaned by this case.   

First, “pension rights” are arguably special and should be distinguished from welfare benefits, 
such as the retiree health benefits addressed by the Court in the Retired Employees Assn. of 
Orange County v. County of Orange (2011) 52 Cal.4th 1171.  In REAOC, the Court held that the 
courts would find a “vested right” arising from resolutions of a county only when language or 
circumstances accompanying those enactments (resolutions) clearly demonstrated a legislative 
intent to create a private contractual right.  By contrast, courts have found a vested right to 
certain pension benefits by implication, even in the absence of a clear manifestation of legislative 
intent.   

Second, although the Court recognized that a constitutionally protected contractual right, a 
vested right under the California Rule, may be implied from legislation in appropriated 
circumstances, it chose not to articulate what the California Rule covers or protects – rather it 
explained why the right to purchase airtime was not protected: The elimination of airtime 
purchases was prospective – it did not take away purchases that had already occurred.  The 
Legislature did not “negotiate” with public employees over the elimination of the airtime 
provision. As such, the legislative elimination should be viewed as the creation of a “policy,” 
which can be changed unilaterally by the Legislature at any time.  The plaintiffs failed to provide 
any persuasive evidence that suggested the Legislature intended for the airtime purchase 
provision to exist indefinitely. 

Although the ruling was unanimous by the seven-member court, Justice Leondra Kruger added 
some helpful clarification in her concurring opinion.  First, she clarified that the Court was 
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inclined to analyze this (and perhaps future cases) on the basis of ordinary contract principles.  
She clarified that an “implied-in-fact unilateral contract” can arise from the government’s offer 
of employment benefits in exchange for the employee’s acceptance of employment and 
continued service.  However, she also stated that “when the benefit is one that will be provided 
only in the future, like a pension, the formation of such a contract vests the right to that benefit, 
making the government’s offer irrevocable as to employees who have worked for the deferred 
benefit and earned it as part of the employment bargain.”  CalFIRE Local 2881 v. CalPERS
(2019) 6 Cal.5th 965. 

EMPLOYEE’S DECISION TO SETTLE A TERMINATION FOR CAUSE BY 
RESIGNING AND AGREEING NOT TO SEEK REEMPLOYMENT PRECLUDES 
DISABILITY RETIREMENT 

Linda Martinez, a former state employee, settled a termination for cause action against her by 
agreeing to resign and not reapply for employment with the agency she was leaving.  Martinez 
then filed a disability retirement application with CalPERS which in turn determined that 
Martinez was not eligible for disability retirement on the basis that she was involuntarily 
dismissed from her employment for reasons which were not the result of a disabling medical 
condition.  Martinez filed a petition for a writ of mandate challenging the denial of her 
application for disability retirement from the state service, which the trial court denied. 

The Court of Appeal affirmed this result and held that the resignation of a state employee who 
settles a pending termination for cause if synonymous to a dismissal that completely severs the 
employer-employee relationship under Government Code section 19583.1.  As such, Martinez’s 
voluntary resignation eliminated her potential reinstatement, a necessary requisite for disability 
retirement.   

While Martinez argued that under Government Code section 21156(a)(2) determinations of 
eligibility for disability retirement can only be made on the basis of competent medical opinions, 
the court disagreed.  The court noted that Government Code section 21156 was not intended to 
fundamentally change the structure of disability retirement, nor was there anything in the 
legislative history suggesting that an employee who has been terminated for cause under a 
disciplinary process may then apply for disability retirement.  As such, CalPERS’ denial of 
Martinez’s disability retirement application was affirmed by the court.  Martinez v. Pub. 
Employees’ Ret. Sys. (2019) 33 Cal.App.5th 156.  

POBRA/FBOR/DISCIPLINE 

POLICE DEPARTMENT IS IMMUNE FROM LAWSUIT DUE TO ITS 
REQUIREMENT THAT OFFICERS CERTIFY RECEIPT OF ITS PURSUIT POLICY  

Mark Gamar was the passenger in a vehicle that was being pursued by a City of Gardenia Police 
Officer who died from injuries sustained during a collision.  His mother sued the City for 
wrongful death, claiming that the City was liable because not all of its officers signed written 
certifications stating that it had received its Pursuit Policy.  

The California Supreme Court held that under the California Vehicle Code, an agency that 
employs peace officers is immune from claims for money damages that are caused by police 
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chases, but only if the agency “adopts and promulgates a written policy on, and provides regular 
and periodic training on an annual basis for, vehicular pursuits.”  The policy must include “a 
requirement that all peace officers of the public agency certify in writing that they have received, 
read and understand the policy.  The failure of an individual officer to sign a certification shall 
not be used to impose liability on an individual officer or a public entity.”   

The court found that the language of the Vehicle Code supported the City’s position because it 
does not explicitly require one-hundred-percent compliance with the written certification 
requirement.  Requiring all officers of a Department to comply would create an inappropriately 
heavy burden on agencies.  In this case, the City had a written policy on police pursuits, provided 
training to its officers and required officers to electronically certify that they received, read and 
understood the Pursuit Policy.  Of the City’s ninety-two officers, the City possessed completed 
written certifications for sixty-four officers.  As such, the City was immune from suit.  Ramirez 
v. City of Gardenia (2018) 5 Cal.5th 995. 

NO QUALIFIED IMMUNITY FOR POLICE OFFICERS WHO ESCORTED 
INDIVIDUALS THROUGH A VIOLENT CROWD AT A POLITICAL RALLY  

Juan Hernandez attended a political rally for a presidential candidate at a convention center in 
San Jose, California.  Before the rally began, the San Jose Police Department knew that other 
rallies for the candidate had violent counter-protests.  In order to prepare for the rally, the 
Department called additional officers from other departments, provided officers with riot gear, 
and warned officers that assaults had been reported before the rally had started.  Approximately 
two hundred and fifty officers patrolled the rally. 

Hernandez and other rally attendees sued the Department alleging that the police officers 
violated their due process rights when they were directed to leave the rally through a single exit, 
prevented attendees from leaving through other exits, and were required to leave “into the crowd 
of violent” counter-protesters.  These attendees also alleged that the officers saw the violent 
counter-protesters and could have gotten the rally attendees out through a separate exit, but 
instead directed the rally attendees towards the counter-protesters and saw rally attendees being 
assaulted, but did nothing to stop them.  The City claimed qualified immunity for the officers’ 
actions. 

Qualified immunity protects government officials from civil lawsuits as long as their conduct 
does not violate “clearly established” rights that a reasonable person would have known about.  
When evaluating lawsuits against government officials, a court looks at whether (1) the officer’s 
conduct violates a constitutional right, and (2) at the time of the incident, whether this right was 
“clearly established.”  Generally, individuals do not have a right to sue police officers for failure 
to protect them from harm done by others.  However, an exception exists if the officers place a 
person in more danger than the person would have experienced otherwise.  In order for this 
exception to apply, the officer must have taken affirmative actions to create a specific and 
foreseeable danger and the officer must have acted with “deliberate indifference.”  

Ultimately the Ninth Circuit permitted the rally attendees to proceed with their lawsuit.  The 
Ninth Circuit reached this determination by accepting the rally attendees’ allegations as true and 
finding that the officers were aware that the rallies had previously drawn violent crowds, had 
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received reports of previous assaults, had observed violence on the day of the rally and had 
increased the risk of violence to rally attendees by directing them through the crowd and counter-
protesters.  As such, the court found that the Department knew about the potential risk of 
violence and assault and had acted with deliberate indifference to these dangers.  While the Ninth 
Circuit allowed this lawsuit to move forward, the court noted that the officers could still have the 
opportunity to re-assert their defense of qualified immunity later in the litigation and the 
potential ability to dismiss the lawsuit in a motion for summary judgment.  Hernandez v. City of 
San Jose (9th Cir. 2018) 897 F.3d 1125.  

SERGEANT NOT ENTITLED TO ADMINISTRATIVE APPEAL FOR RELEASE 
FROM PROBATIONARY PROMOTION 

Thomas Conger was promoted from sergeant to lieutenant by the Los Angeles County Sheriff’s 
Department subject to a six-month probationary period.  A few months into this appointment, 
Conger was informed by the Department that he was under investigation for actions taken that 
occurred prior to his promotion.  Shortly thereafter, Conger was relieved of duty and was placed 
on administrative leave, at which point his probationary period was extended indefinitely due to 
his “relieved of duty” status.  

A few months later, the Department informed Conger that he was being released from his 
probationary lieutenant position due to the investigatory findings that Conger had failed to report 
a use of force while he was still a sergeant.  The Department provided Conger with a Report on 
Probationer which indicated that a year earlier, Conger and two deputy sheriffs moved a resisting 
inmate from one cell to another.  The Report stated that Conger had violated Department policy 
by failing to report the use of force incident, to document the incident and to direct his 
subordinates who used or witnessed this use of force to write the required memorandum.  The 
Report found that Conger did not meet the standards for the position of lieutenant and 
recommended Conger’s release from probation and demotion back to sergeant.  

Conger filed an appeal with the County’s Human Resources office and requested an appeal with 
the County’s Civil Service Commission pursuant to POBRA.  Government Code section 3304(b) 
provides that, “[n]o punitive action, nor denial of promotion on grounds other than merit, shall be 
undertaken by any public agency against any public safety officer who has successfully 
completed the probationary period that may be required by his or her employing agency without 
providing the public safety officer with an opportunity for administrative appeal.”  Section 3303 
defines “punitive action” as “any action that may lead to dismissal, demotion, suspension, 
reduction in salary, written reprimand or transfer for purposes of punishment.” 

After both Human Resources and the Civil Service Commission denied Conger’s request, he 
petitioned the trial court for an order directing the County to provide him with an administrative 
appeal.  The trial court denied the petition ruling that the Department could properly consider 
Conger’s pre-probationary conduct when it determined to rescind his promotion.  On appeal, the 
court affirmed the trial court’s ruling.  

First, the Court of Appeal determined that Conger’s release from his probationary promotion was 
indeed a denial of promotion.  This was because Conger had not yet completed his promotionary 
period at the time the Department returned him to his previous rank and as such, Conger did not 
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have a vested property interest in the lieutenant position.  Next, the court determined that the 
Department’s reasons for denying Conger’s promotion were merit based because Conger did not 
demonstrate competence as a supervisor when he failed to report a use of force or instruct his 
subordinates to do so.   

Finally, the court determined whether Conger was entitled to an administrative appeal because 
the Report could lead to future adverse consequences.  The court found that the mere fact that a 
personnel action may lead to a denial of promotion on merit grounds does not transform it into a 
punitive action for purposes of Section 3304 of POBRA.  Further, the court found that Conger 
did not provide any evidence that the Report would lead to further punitive action or affect his 
career because the only action that resulted from the Report was Conger being released from his 
promotion.  As such, the court found that the Department was not required to provide Conger 
with an administrative appeal for his release from his probationary position.  Conger v. County of 
Los Angeles (2019) 36 Cal.App.5th 262.  

FORMER CITY MANAGER FOUND TO HAVE VIOLATED FORMER POLICE 
CHIEF’S FIRST AMENDMENT RIGHTS 

Doug Greisen was the chief of police for the City of Scappoose, Oregon.  In 2012, after more 
than ten years in that position, he became suspicious about the City's accounting and budgeting 
practices.  Specifically, he was concerned that the City Manager, Jon Hanken, was hiding 
something, improperly delaying paying invoices at the end of the fiscal year and had weakened 
the City's external auditing process.  Greisen discussed his concerns with various City Council 
members and others at the City over the following year.  In late 2013, Hanken in turn initiated 
three investigations of Greisen, suspended him, placed him on an indefinite leave and prevented 
him from speaking publicly, even as Hanken was releasing information about the investigations 
to the media.  After a City review committee recommended retraction of Greisen's suspension, 
Hanken resigned.  Hanken's replacement subsequently fired Greisen. 

Greisen sued under 42 U.S.C. § 1983, alleging Hanken had violated the First Amendment by 
subjecting him to adverse employment actions in retaliation for his protected speech.  A jury 
found in Greisen's favor and Hanken appealed. 

The Ninth Circuit affirmed the lower court’s ruling and held that Greisen had provided sufficient 
detail about his speech to establish that it substantially involved a matter of public concern.  
When Greisen voiced his concerns about former City Manager Hanken, he spoke as a private 
citizen rather than a public employee.  The Ninth Circuit also determined that the district court 
had properly concluded that Greisen's retaliation claim could be based in part on Hanken's own 
speech acts, in the form of defamatory communications to the media.   

With respect to Hanken’s defense, the court found that Hanken had waived his argument that his 
actions were supported by an adequate justification.  Further, the court found sufficient evidence 
to support the conclusion that Hanken's retaliatory actions proximately caused Greisen's 
termination, and any error in instructing the jury on proximate cause was harmless.  
Additionally, with respect to Hanken’s claims that he was entitled to qualified immunity, the 
court found that Hanken was not entitled to qualified immunity because it has been clearly 
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established that the misuse of public funds is a matter of public concern.  Greisen v. Hanken (9th 
Cir. 2019) 925 F.3d 1097. 

PUBLIC RECORDS ACT 

PUBLIC AGENCY ACCESS TO DATA DOES NOT MAKE DATA DISCLOSABLE 
UNDER THE PRA  

Cynthia Anderson-Barker submitted a PRA request to the Los Angeles Police Department for 
vehicle towing and impoundment records.  The Department agreed to provide records in its 
possession.  However, it declined to provide records owned and maintained by an association of 
privately owned towing companies that contracted with the City of Los Angeles. 

Anderson-Barker then filed a writ petition asking the court to order the City of Los Angeles to 
disclose records from the towing companies’ electronic databases.  She argued that the City had 
access to the towing companies’ data.  Anderson-Barker issued discovery requests that led to 
litigation and resulted in a separate court ruling that the Civil Discovery Act applies to PRA 
proceedings.  The trial court found that the City did not “possess or control” the records stored in 
the association’s databases. 

Anderson-Barker appealed the trial court’s ruling, but the appellate court affirmed the lower 
court’s decision by holding that a city’s ability to access electronically stored data does not equal 
possession of the data under the PRA.  An agency has constructive possession within the 
meaning of the PRA if it has the “right to control the records.”  The City successfully showed 
that it did not control the records by presenting evidence that the City does not direct what data is 
put into the towing companies’ databases and could not modify the data in any way.  As such, 
the court found that mere access to privately held information is not sufficient to establish 
possession or control of that information such that a public agency would have to release the 
records pursuant to a PRA request.  Anderson-Barker v. Superior Court (2019) 31 Cal.App.5th 
528. 

EXCEPTION TO THE BROWN ACT PROVIDING THAT A PUBLIC COMMENT 
OPPORTUNITY IS NOT NEEDED FOR ITEMS ALREADY CONSIDERED BY A 
COMMITTEE, APPLIES ONLY TO REGULAR MEETINGS 

Eric Preven, the plaintiff, addressed a meeting of the Los Angeles City Council’s Planning and 
Land Use Management Committee, which is comprised of five members of the fifteen member 
City Council, regarding a proposed real estate development near his residence.  After the 
Committee voted unanimously to make a report and recommendation of approval to the full City 
Council, Preven sought to address the full Council at a special meeting held the following day, at 
which it was to consider approval of the Committee’s recommendation.  However, citing 
Preven’s prior opportunity to speak at the Committee meeting on the matter, the City refused to 
allow Preven to address the full Council during the special meeting. 

The Brown Act expressly requires public entities to provide the public an opportunity to speak 
“before or during” the consideration of an item at both special and regular meetings.  One 
exception is made in the Government Code, which says  the public entity need not provide an 
opportunity for public comment “on any item that has already been considered by a committee, 
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composed exclusively of members of the legislative body, at a public meeting wherein all 
interested members of the public were afforded the opportunity to address the committee on the 
item, unless the item has been substantially changed since the committee heard the item, as 
determined by the legislative body.”  The court concluded the “committee exception” only 
applies to items scheduled at a regular meeting of the legislative body and not to items heard at a 
special meeting.  The court determined that the City could not bar Preven from speaking at the 
special meeting based on his prior opportunity to speak at a separate and distinct committee 
meeting.  As such, while the Ralph M. Brown Act provides a “committee exception” to the 
public comment requirement for public entities’ regular meetings, the court held that the 
exception does not apply to special meetings.  Preven v. City of Los Angeles (2019) 32 
Cal.App.5th 925. 

CERTAIN PEACE OFFICER PERSONNEL RECORDS CREATED BEFORE 
JANUARY 1, 2019 ARE PUBLIC RECORDS 

A California Court of Appeal found that under Senate Bill 1421, members of the public can 
request certain peace officer personnel records created before January 1, 2019.  SB 1421 allows 
the public to obtain certain peace officer personnel records by making a PRA request.  Before SB 
1421’s enactment, these records were only available by court order pursuant to limited 
circumstances.  The peace officer personnel records that are now public records under SB 1421 
include those relating to a peace officer who shoots a firearm at a person; a peace officer’s use of 
force that results in death or great injury; or a sustained finding that a peace officer either 
sexually assaulted another or was dishonest.  

Following 1421’s enactment, numerous public agencies have been involved in lawsuits in order 
to determine whether the new law applies to records created before 2019.  In the first published 
decision addressing this issue, the Court of Appeal for the First Appellate District held that 
applying SB 1421 to pre-2019 records does not make the new law impermissibly retroactive.  
Rather, the court stated that, “Although the records may have been created prior to 2019, the 
event necessary to ‘trigger application’ of the new law — a request for records maintained by an 
agency — necessarily occurs after the law’s effective date.”  So, it was the date the record was 
requested, not the date it was created, that matters for purposes of SB 1421’s application.  The 
court reasoned that the new law “does not change the legal consequences for peace officer 
conduct described in pre-2019 records… Rather, the new law changes only the public’s right to 
access peace officer records.”  As such, SB 1421 allows the public to request certain peace 
officer personnel records that an agency created prior to January 1, 2019.  Walnut Creek Police 
Officers Association v. City of Walnut Creek (2019) 33 Cal.App.5th 940. 

LITIGATION ISSUES 

NINTH CIRCUIT ADOPTS A NEW STANDARD FOR DECERTIFICATION OF FLSA 
COLLECTIVE ACTIONS 

Approximately 2,500 police officers of the City of Los Angeles opted into two Fair Labor 
Standards Act (“FLSA”) collective actions against the City claiming that the Los Angeles Police 
Department adopted a “pervasive unwritten policy” discouraging the officers from reporting and 
seeking compensation for their overtime work.  After preliminary certification of the collective 
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action and discovery, the City moved to decertify both collective actions claiming that the 
officers were not “similarly situated” within the meaning of the FLSA. 

In determining whether decertification was proper, the Ninth Circuit announced a new standard 
for evaluating a post-discovery motion to decertify an FLSA collective action.  Specifically, the 
Ninth Circuit held that “to the extent overlap exists between the availability of the collective 
action mechanism and the merits of the underlying claim, challenges to the former are no 
different from challenges to the latter, and so should be analyzed under the same standard… and 
that standard is summary judgment.”  The court held that this standard applied to the officers’ 
collective claims because the theory underlying the Department’s FLSA overtime liability was 
also the basis for the officers’ claim that they were similarly situated.  Specifically, that the 
Department had an unwritten policy that it discouraged the reporting of overtime work in 
increments of less than one hour and this policy was applied Department-wide.   

Based on its review of the record, the court found that the Officers “failed as a matter of law to 
create a triable question of fact regarding the existence of a Department-wide policy or practice.”  
This is because out of the officers’ approximately 232 declarations, only a few identified the 
specific instances in which they were discouraged from claiming overtime and failed to tie their 
individual experiences to the work force generally.  Absent the evidence of such a policy or 
practice, the Ninth Circuit held that no reasonable tried of fact could conclude that the 
Department fostered or tolerated a policy of non-compliance with the FLSA.  As such, the court 
dismissed the officers’ two collective lawsuits.  Campbell v. City of Los Angeles (9th Cir. 2018) 
903 F.3d 1090.  

PERB 

COURT OF APPEAL RULES THAT QUO WARRANTO PROCEEDING IS THE 
APPROPRIATE JUDICIAL REMEDY TO CHALLENGE IRREGULARITIES IN 
LEGISLATIVE PROCESS ADOPTING A CHARTER AMENDMENT 

The Fourth District Court of Appeal affirmed PERB’s decision finding that the City of San 
Diego violated the Meyers-Milias-Brown Act (MMBA) when the City’s mayor made a policy 
decision to advance a citizens’ pension reform initiative without meeting and conferring with the 
affected employees’ unions.  

In Boling v. Public Employment Relations Bd. (2018) 5 Cal.5th 898, the California Supreme 
Court upheld PERB’s decision that the San Diego City mayor’s actions violated the City’s meet 
and confer obligations but then remanded the matter back down to the Court of Appeal to 
address the appropriate judicial remedy for the violation.  The unions requested that the Court of 
Appeal invalidate the initiative  but the court declined to do so and held that because the remedy 
of quo warranto was available to challenge the validity of the initiative, its validity was not 
appropriate for judicial determination.  The remedy of quo warranto is available to challenge 
purported irregularities in the legislative process of a charter amendment which has taken effect.   

The court also found that PERB’s decision in providing a compensatory remedy in which it 
ordered the city to make current and former union employees whole for the value of any and all 
lost compensation, including pension benefits, also essentially invalidated the initiative by 
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rendering it ineffectual.  The court found that PERB did not have the power to invalidate the 
initiative and instead should have ordered bargaining over the effects of the action and back pay 
for the affected bargaining unit employees during the bargaining process.  As such, the court 
modified PERB’s compensatory remedy to order the City to meet and confer over the effects of 
the initiative and pay the affected current and former employees represented by the unions the 
difference between the compensation they would have received before the initiative became 
effective and the compensation the employees would have received after it became effective, 
plus an annual seven percent interest.  Boling v. Public Employment Relations Bd. (2019) 33 
Cal.App.5th 376.  

AT WILL EMPLOYEES ARE NOT SUBJECT TO HIGHER STANDARD OF PROOF 
IN ESTABLISHING A PRIMA FACIE CASE OF DISCRIMINATION AND/OR 
RETALIATION 

An administrative law judge determined that the County of Santa Clara discriminated against 
Jeffrey Reese, chief of urology at Santa Clara Medical Center, when it removed his 
administrative duties because of actions he took on behalf of his bargaining unit group, the 
Valley Physicians Group.  PERB sought to adopt the ALJ’s proposed decision, but the County 
argued that the ALJ applied an improper standard when the judge concluded that a causal nexus 
existed between Reese’s protected activity and the reassignment of some of Reese’s duties.  The 
County argued that the ALJ was required to hold Reese to a higher standard of proof in 
establishing a prima facie case of discrimination and/or retaliation because Reese was an at-will 
employee. 

PERB disagreed and found that the elements of a prima facie case of discrimination and/or 
retaliation under Novato Unified School District (1982) PERB Decision No. 210, remain the 
same regardless of an employee’s at-will status or the procedural protections to which the 
employee may or may not be entitled to in a different forum.  In this case, the County’s removal 
or weakening of certain division chief duties constituted an adverse action imposed because of 
Reese’s engagement in a protected activity in violation of the MMBA and PERB Regulation 
32603(a).  As such, Reese had met his burden in establishing the requisite prima facie case and 
PERB adopted the ALJ’s decision.  County of Santa Clara (Reese) (2019) PERB Decision No. 
2629.  

PERB FOUND THAT AGENCY COULD NOT DENY REPRESENTED EMPLOYEES 
LONGEVITY DIFFERENTIAL THAT WAS PROVIDED TO UNREPRESENTED 
EMPLOYEES WITH SAME NUMBER OF YEARS OF SERVICE 

In 2006, the Contra Costa County Board of Supervisors passed a resolution that provided 
approximately 600 classifications of County employees a longevity differential consisting of a 
2.5% increase in pay for 15 years of service.  The resolution stated that the eligible employees 
were “Management, Exempt and Unrepresented Employees.”   

The United Chief Officers Association represented the Fire Management Unit of the Contra 
Costa Fire Protection District and in their negotiations, the Association demanded the same 
longevity differential cited in the Resolution that was previously given to unrepresented 
management employees.  The District in turn rejected the Association’s proposal.  
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In 2008, the Board of Supervisors adopted another resolution that provided the same longevity 
differential in the 2006 Resolution to effectively all unrepresented management employees of the 
District except for those that were represented by the Association.  The Association filed a 
grievance but were unable to resolve this issue with the District.  In turn, the Association filed an 
unfair practice charge alleging that the District interfered with union and employee rights and 
discriminated against its members by treating them differently based on protected activity.  

In reviewing the charge, PERB determined that the District had violated the MMBA when it 
granted unrepresented employees a longevity differential but denied that same benefit to 
employees represented by the union.  In reaching this decision, PERB focused on the difference 
between interference and discrimination charges.  For interference, PERB noted that the focus is 
on the actual or reasonably likely harm of an employer’s conduct to the protected rights of 
employees or employee organizations.  Therefore, in order to establish interference, the 
employee or organization does not need to prove the employer’s intent, motive or purpose.  By 
contrast, the employer’s unlawful motive, intent or purpose is necessary in order to establish 
discrimination.  

PERB found that the District had interfered with the Association and employee’s protected rights 
in violation of the MMBA.  PERB also found that the District had discriminated against 
employees by treating Association represented employees different than unrepresented 
employees by only offering the longevity differential to the latter.  As such, PERB ordered the 
District to pay each eligible current and former member of the Association the same 2.5% 
longevity differential for 15 years of service.  Contra Costa County Fire Protection District
(2019) PERB Decision No. 2632.  

PERB EXPANDS AN EMPLOYEE’S RIGHT TO UNION REPRESENTATION WHEN 
AN EMPLOYEE IS ASKED TO PREPARE A WRITTEN STATEMENT 

After receiving reports that a community service officer was leaving his assigned patrol area, the 
San Bernardino Community College District decided to install a GPS tracking device on this 
officer’s work vehicle.  When data from the device confirmed that the employee was leaving his 
assigned patrol area, the officer’s supervisor questioned him regarding his whereabouts during 
his work shift.  The employee asked for a union representative to which his supervisor responded 
that he was not going to question the employee any further.  Instead, the supervisor placed the 
employee in a room and asked the employee to provide a written statement. 

In determining whether the employee was entitled to union representation when asked to provide 
a written statement, PERB rejected the argument that the right to a union representative only 
attaches during an oral interview.  Instead, PERB held that an employee has the right to a union 
representative before submitting a written statement as part of an investigatory interview.  PERB 
explained that the same reasons for providing a union representative during an oral interview 
exist for a written statement.   In its decision, PERB reiterated the rationale for the right to union 
representation in an investigatory interview, explaining, “The right to representation in an 
investigatory interview is based on the following rationale: A single employee confronted by an 
employer investigating whether certain conduct deserves discipline may be too fearful or 
inarticulate to relate accurately the incident being investigated, or too ignorant to raise 
extenuating factors. A knowledgeable union representative could assist the employer by eliciting 
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favorable facts, and save the employer production time by getting to the bottom of the incident 
occasioning the interview.”  

As such, PERB determined that the employee in question was entitled to a union representative 
when asked to prepare a written statement by his supervisor before he was relieved of duty.  San 
Bernardino Community College District (2018) PERB Decision No. 2599. 

DISTRICT INTERFERED WITH EMPLOYEE’S RIGHT TO ENGAGE IN 
PROTECTED ACTIVITY WHEN IT DIRECTED HER NOT TO SPEAK WITH ANY 
STAFF MEMBERS REGARDING PENDING INVESTIGATION  

In this case, a math teacher at the San Diego Unified School District claimed that the District 
violated the Educational Employment Relations Act (EERA) by retaliating against her for 
engaging in protected activity by reassigning her from her high school teaching position to a 
middle school teaching position and interfered with her right to engage in protected activity by 
issuing a directive that prohibited her from discussing a pending investigation with “any staff 
member.”  

Prior to this complaint being filed with PERB, there were many complaints from parents and a 
petition circulating about the math teacher in question.  The teacher then engaged in protected 
activity such as filing grievances and speaking out.  The teacher was placed on administrative 
leave and instructed not to contact any staff members.  During this time, she was also reassigned 
to a non-classroom tutoring position.   

PERB found that the teacher’s reassignment to a non-teaching position constituted adverse action 
even if there was no actual pay loss.  However, the District was able to prove that it would have 
taken this action with respect to this teacher even in the absence of protected activities in order to 
defuse parent and student concerns about the teacher.  As such, PERB dismissed the teacher’s 
retaliation claims.   

As to the teacher’s interference claim, the District’s directive not to contact staff or students 
interfered with her protected rights, even though the District had carved out an exception 
allowing her to contact her union representative and counsel.  As to the District’s rationale for 
imposing this directive, PERB held that preventing the teacher from stirring up other employees 
was not a legitimate justification.  As such, PERB determined that the District had violated the 
EERA by issuing the directive not to “discuss the matters of this investigation with any staff 
member.”  San Diego Unified School District (2019) PERB Decision No. 2634. 

COUNTY’S DECISION TO SUBCONTRACT OUT MEDICAL ASSISTANT STAFF 
WORK TRADITIONALLY PERFORMED BY EMPLOYEES WAS HELD TO 
VIOLATE THE MMBA 

Kern Medical Center is a public health system for Kern County in which a significant proportion 
of the Center’s patients are indigent or socioeconomically disadvantaged.  The Center has several 
clinic locations that provide inpatient and outpatient care.  At five clinics, the Center (and 
County) employed its own employees represented by the Service Employees International Union 
but at its sixth clinic, the Center contracted with the Comprehensive Blood and Cancer Center 
(CBCC) to provide administrative, managerial, and operations services beginning in 2012.   
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By 2015, the Center was experiencing financial difficulties and in response, the Center and Kern 
County’s Board of Supervisors decided that it should enter into agreements with health plans to 
provide medical services to patients with health insurance.  Additionally, the County amended its 
agreement with CBCC to provide non-physician personnel to additional clinic locations.  Neither 
the County nor the Center provided the union with notice of this change.  At issue was whether 
the County violated the MMBA by subcontracting for medical assistant services that had 
historically or traditionally been performed by union represented employees. 

Under the MMBA, the scope of representation covers “all matters relating to employment 
conditions and employer-employee relations, including, but not limited to, wages, hours, and 
other terms or conditions of employment, except, however, that the scope of representation shall 
not include consideration of the merits, necessity or organization of any service or activity 
provided by law or executive order.  In determining whether the County violated the MMBA, 
PERB noted that subcontracting, or contracting out, generally is within the scope of bargaining.  
However, in order to establish that subcontracting was bargainable, a union must establish one of 
three circumstances, including showing (1) a material portion of the employer’s concerns 
underlying their subcontracting decision were amenable to bargaining, (2) the employer decided 
to use subcontracted employees to perform substantially the same types of job duties that 
bargaining unit employees perform, or (3) the employer unilaterally altered the status quo by 
adopting a new interpretation of the parties’ MOU.  

In reviewing the facts at issue in this case, PERB determined that all three criterion were met by 
virtue of the County contracting out these services that had traditionally been performed by 
union employees.  PERB noted that irrespective of the County’s decision for contracting out, it 
had a duty to provide the union with notice and an opportunity to meet and confer before 
reaching a firm decision to subcontract out medical assistant work.  As such, PERB ordered the 
County to rescind the agreement with CBCC for these services.  However, with respect to relief, 
PERB noted that “even where a public employer’s unfair practice causes harm to employees of a 
private employer, PERB nonetheless crafts a make-whole remedy.”  As such, PERB stated that 
while the “make-whole relief” was not requested by the union, it could require payment to the 
private subcontracted employees if they established proof of harm.  This case has been 
challenged in the Court of Appeal so we will continue monitoring the outcome and results.  
County of Kern & Kern County Hospital Authority (2019) PERB Decision No. 2659.  


